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CMD's  
Message

I am pleased to place before you, the 6th 
Sustainability Report of Kirloskar Brothers Ltd. 
(KBL) covering our financial as well as 
environmental and social performance.  KBL 
has entered into the 95th year of its 
incorporation and sustainability has always 
been part of this organization. The concept of 
corporate social  responsibi l i ty  and 
sustainable development has been evolving 
over the years at KBL. Our organization has 
focused on economic, environmental and 
social aspects of the business ever since it 
came into existence.

KBL was part of the pilot program launched by 
the International Integrated Reporting Council 
(IIRC) at the global level. KBL published its first 
integrated report for 2013-14 in July 2014. The 
second Integrated Report is concurrently 
being released along with this sustainability 
report. This sustainability report covers the 
framework of integrated report as well.

We had envisioned during 2007 to be one of 
the first five pump companies in the world by 
2015. It was time we revisited our vision 
statement and defined our future which will 
serve as beacon to everyone in the 
organization. KBL had therefore initiated an 
exercise of reviewing its strategy which can 
take it to higher levels of growth and 
profitability through 2015-2020.

KBL unveiled a new, inspiring vision in the 
current fiscal year. The new vision for KBL is: 

"Kirloskar Brothers Limited will be one of the 
most admired engineering companies in the 
world."

Our vision is expected to galvanize employees 
and business partners to deliver their best 
every day for the benefit of stakeholders of 

KBL. The emphasis is on  driving  a  balanced  
growth  in India and in overseas  businesses. 
KBL's international business now contributes 
35 percent to the consolidated KBL revenues. 
While KBL continues to enjoy the leadership 
position in the Indian pump market, it also 
leads in the UK pump market through its 
subsidiary SPP Pumps Ltd. and has 
strengthened its position in North America, 
Europe, the Middle East, South East Asia and 
Africa.

In order to move towards this vision, our focus 
in the short term will be on effective closure of 
the present infrastructure projects to 
consolidate our financial position. We have 
also decided to focus on the profitable 
product business - even if it has a temporary 
negative impact on the top line.

Our business has a mix of projects and 
products. For the last few years we have had 
many challenges in our project business. 
While we have made all efforts to ensure 
overall profitability and growth by focusing on 
the product business and being selective in 
the project business, we have achieved sales 
revenue of Rs 16257 Million which is 8 % lower 
than the previous year. This was mainly due to 
lower sales of Project sectors, attributable to 
continued market sluggishness and liquidity 
problems. This was also because KBL was 
selective in taking orders, though there were 
several tenders floated; many of them were 
with unfavourable payment terms, where KBL 
chose not to participate. Our profits have 
declined to Rs 60 million in 2014-15 as 
compared to previous year Rs 700 million. The 
main reasons for the fall in profits is due to the 
impact of higher depreciation as per revised 
rates prescribed by new Company Law , 
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certain one time expenses and higher 
provisioning on account receivables.

As regards our commitment towards the 
environment - we have continued our 
progress in terms of energy and resource 
conservation. Our total energy consumption 
has decreased by 4% compared to the 
previous year. Our total solar energy 
consumption is 107GJ this year. Our Sanand 
plant has started using solar energy in 
production and water treatment activities.

Our specific electricity consumption has 
increased by 10% this year as compared to 
last year whereas it decreased by 28% as 
compared to the baseline year 2011-12. Our 
specific water consumption has decreased by 
2% compared to previous year whereas it has 
decreased by 33% compared to the baseline 
year  2011-12.  Our  recyc led water  
consumption has increased by 13% 
compared to the previous year whereas it has 
increased by 33% compared to baseline year 
2011-12.  

We have taken the long term goal of becoming 
carbon neutral and water neutral. We plan to 
achieve these goals by moving towards 
renewable sources of energy like wind and 
solar, while focusing on continual reduction of 
energy consumption. For water, we plan to 
reduce our consumption by recycling water 
and harvesting rain water.

Our manufacturing plants at Dewas, Kaniyur 
and Sanand have participated in the Green Co 
rating of the CII and have been certified for the 

Silver Rating. Our manufacturing plants at 
Kirloskarvadi and Sanand were awarded 
Excellent Energy Efficient Units by CII in the 
National Energy Conservation awards in 
October 2014.

As a commitment to provide a fair and 
humane environment to all stakeholders, KBL 
adopted the deployment of practices as per 
the SA 8000 guidelines and abide by the 
International Standards and applicable labour 
laws across all locations.

With a stable government at the centre, 
economic indicators have started showing 
positive signs. We hope that the infrastructure 
project business would once again grow and 
provide opportunities for KBL in the areas of 
Power, Water and Irrigation.

We are also implementing our sustainability 
practices in our subsidiaries and they have 
started monitoring environmental and social 
performance in addition to their economic 
performance.

The efforts to reduce our environmental 
impact continued this year through efforts to 
reduce energy and water consumption. Our 
focus will also be on reducing waste 
generated and recycling of the materials and 
water to improve resource efficiency.

Sanjay C. Kirloskar

Chairman and Managing Director
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SUSTAINABILITY 

CONTEXT

 Principle Demonstrated through 

Financial reporting, Sustainability Reporting, 
Corporate Governance practices, Internal and 
external audits, Business Excellence 
assessments

Implementation of Code of Ethics and Values

Engagement with stakeholders and action 
plans to address the needs and expectations

Monitoring of compliance reports and 
educating concerned people 

Compliance to all regulatory norms at 
international operations

Empowerment of women in manufacturing 
plants,  Focus on employee safety , 
Engagement with employees, Code of ethics 
and implementation of SA 8000

Accountability and Transparency

Ethical behaviour

Respect for stakeholders interests

Respect for the rule of law

Respect for international norms of 
behaviour

Respect for human rights

As defined in the ISO 26000 that social responsibility is sustainable development. KBL 
demonstrates its commitment to social responsibility as described in table below: 

KBL started the initiative of sustainability 
reporting where the aspects related to 
economic, environment and society are 
getting addressed. We are expanding the 
scope of these aspects to our supply chain so 
that these issues are addressed at a broader 
level. The aspects related to human rights and 
decent labour practices will be addressed 
through the implementation of SA 8000 at all 
plant locations.

In terms of impact on environment, we are 
monitoring our impact due to resource and 
energy use. We are continuously making 
efforts to reduce our carbon footprint and 
consumption of water and materials. To 
reduce the use of energy at customer's end, 
we continue developing more efficient pumps 

and pumping solutions. We are also working 
with various segments in industry to reduce 
their electrical energy consumption. This is 
done by providing them energy audit services 
and implementing energy efficient pumping 
solutions. We are partnering with various core 
industries and helping them achieve the goals 
of energy efficiency as stipulated by the 
Government of India through various 
schemes like Perform Achieve and Trade 
(PAT).

For social aspects, we have aligned our 
society related initiatives with the Millennium 
Development Goals of the United Nations and 
have focused on Health, education and 
employability in the communities where we 
operate.
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ENTERPRISE RISK MANAGEMENT

In order to ensure business continuity, a 
structured Enterprise Risk Management 
process is established at KBL with the 
objective of developing high level of 
stakeholder confidence by adopting effective 
mechanisms to understand future scenarios 
and effectively manage strategic, operational 
and financial risks. For this,  we develop future  
scenarios, identify strategic/operational/
financial risks, rank them based on the impact 
and likelihood and develop counter measures 
and mitigation plans. Future scenarios with 
respect to market size, market share, 
emerging competition, changes in demand 
patterns, likely government policies, and 
product substitutes through information 
collected on external environment. These 

scenarios are mapped against our current and 
future capabilities to develop our long term 
strategies and plans. We have established a 
processes of identifying current, emergent 
and future risks related to business, finance, 
HR, technology, products, legal, safety and 
environment at organizational, strategic and 
operational level. Plans to avoid, reduce and 
mitigate these risks are systematically worked 
out and implemented. A risk management 
committee is constituted comprising of senior 
members of management. Identification of 
strategic risk is a group exercise of senior 
leadership of KBL done at the time of scanning 
the external environment. The outcome of 
such an exercise in terms of identification of 
opportunities and threats is described below:

Uncertainties and Threats
 Continuous pressure on margins with  
increased cost  of  inputs.  Increased  
sensitivity at customers' end is leading to  
depressed price realization.

 Low liquidity in the market place could  
continue leading to delay in projects

 Entry of global competitors on account of  
the Indian market attractiveness which  
also includes players from emerging  
markets

 Fragmented  market  structure in  
agriculture and domestic segment 

 Lack of disaster recovery planning as a  
part of emergency preparedness

 Inadequate checks on government  
subsidy for  power tar i f fs  to farmers  
indirectly promoting low end technology  
products

 Accepting orders with unfavourable  
contract terms
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KEY IMPACTS, 
RISKS AND 
OPPORTUNITIES



The risk owners work upon the mitigation  
plans and implement the same. Few of the  
actions taken at the organizational level to  
address key risks and also benefit from the 
opportunities are as given below:

 Drive a balanced growth in India and   
Overseas business

 Strengthening    customer   driven   
excellence through Customer relationship  
M a n a g e m e n t   a n d  K e y   A c c o u n t   
Management.

 Thrust on innovation and customer   
centricity manifested in the development  
and launch of new products such as i-Can  
and i-NS.

 Improve sales force effectiveness in   
institutional and distribution business by  
leveraging  Information  Technology   
systems

 Reorganizing to enhance focus on   
product and service differentiation

 Implementation of Intellectual Property  
asset protection process 

 Enhanced effectiveness of the pre-bid risk  
assessment and online decision making  
matrix

Opportunities  Indian economy growth is  projected more  
than 6 % in 2015-16

 Growth through introduction of products  
with overall low lifecycle cost and BEE 5  
star rated pumps

 Stable  government  that  would   
progressively push the required economic  
reforms

 Growth segments : Electricity, Natural Gas  
and Water supply at 8.7%, Construction at  
4.6%

 Ambitious growth of world pump market at  
a CAGR of approximately 7 % for the   
period 2014 - 2019 creat ing exports   
opportunities

 Increased awareness  and enforcement  
of installation of fire fighting systems in   
h o u s i n g  s o c i e t i e s  a n d  c o m m e r c i a l   
complexes

The risks are also identified at the operational 
level right across the value chain. The 
respective functional and plant heads are 
responsible for identifying, addressing and 
implementing the risk mitigation action plans 
at their locations. They also take into 
consideration the risks and their linkage at the 
strategic level and develop and implement 
solutions. The internal as well as external 
audits conducted for EHS for all the plants 
( ISO 14001 and OHSAS 18001)  fo r 
environmental management systems and 
Occupational Health and Safety assessment 
are conducted at scheduled intervals wherein 
the risks pertaining to harmful discharges, 
eff luent  management,  environment 
management and Hazard identification and 
Risk analysis are audited for effectiveness and 
efficiency. The respective management 
representatives along with the functional 
heads act upon such operational risks and 
implement the corrective and preventive 
locations. The ISO 50001 and ENCON audits 
also provide inputs for improvement in terms 
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Hydro-Turbines 

 Francis Turbines

  Kaplan Turbines  

 Pelton wheel Turbines

Packaged Systems 

 Pressure Boosting Hydro-Pneumatic   
System (HYPN) 

 Eterna (Pressure Booster System) 

 Fire Fighting System 

 HVACR System (Heating Ventilation Air   
Conditioning and Refrigeration System) 

 Condition Monitoring System 

 Solar Pumping System 

of identifying and managing risks pertaining to 
future energy supply. The SA 8000 internal and 
external audits provides inputs and helps 
identifying the risks pertaining to human rights 
and work environment both in KBL and at the 
suppliers end.

Kirloskar group companies participate in 
Energy Conservation (ENCON) competition 
every year to continually reduce their specific 
energy consumption. Current year marks 25th 
silver jubilee year of the Energy Conservation 
awards. KBL reviews its energy performance 
and has been recognized for achievements in 
energy  conservat ion  a t  the  ENCON 
competition. The award for ENCON in large 
category was won by Dewas and 2nd runner 
up position in same category went to 
Kirloskarvadi factory. The award for ENCON in 
small category was won by our Kaniyur 
factory. Dewas plant also won an award for the 
most innovative  ENCON  project.

Organization Profile

G4-4 Primary brands, products, and service 
We have  fo l low ing  p roduc ts  in  ou r 
manufacturing range:

Pumps

 End Suction Pump

 Monobloc Pump

 Split Case Pump

 Submersible Pump 

 Multistage Pump

 Sump Pump

 Vertical Turbine Pump

 Special & Engineered Pump:

  Canned Motor pump 

  Concrete Volute Pump 

  Canister Pump 

  Metallic Volute Pump

Valves

 Butterfly Valve

 Sluice valve 

 Non Return Valve 

 Kinetic Air Valve

 Foot Valve

 FM Approved Gate Valve

 Cast Steel Gate, Globe, Check  Valve

 Ball Valve

 Steam Trap Device

 Forged Steel Gate, Globe, Check Valve

 Suction Diffuser and Triple Duty Valve

Mobile Pump Controller
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Over 75 types of Pumps

Head up to 1200 m
Flow up to 120,000 m3/hr

EPC capabilities 

Services:

Energy Audit Services:

An Energy Audit Study helps an organization 
to understand and analyze its energy 
utilization and identify areas where energy use 
can be reduced. Kirloskar Brothers Limited 
offers a unique Energy Audit Program which 
helps customers saving of electricity 
consumption. 

It helps to decide on how to budget energy 
use, plan & practice feasible energy 
conservation methods that will enhance their 
energy efficiency; minimize energy wastage 
and thereby reduce energy costs. 

Some  organizations  have  already 
implemented the recommendations and are 
benefitted up to 30% energy savings. Last 
year we completed energy audits for 20 
companies. 

We have provided our energy audit services to 
various types of industries like Automotive, 
Manufacturing, Chemical, Process and also 
to Water supply and Lift Irrigation Schemes, 
etc. The payback period of the investments 
made for these improvements have been in 
the range of 2 months to 2 years depending 
upon type of industry, type of pumps, pump 
working hours, etc.
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G4-5 Location of the organization's headquarters

The company's Global Headquarters is 
located at:

 Yamuna,
 Survey No. 98/(3-7), Baner
 City: Pune 411 045
 State: Maharashtra
 Country: India 
 Tel: +91 20 2721 4444

Registered Office is located at:

 Udyog Bhavan,
 Tilak Road,
 City: Pune 411 002 
 State: Maharashtra
 Country: India 
 Tel: +91 20 2444 0770

Details of other offices are given on the 
c o m p a n y   w e b s i t e   a v a i l a b l e  a t 
link:http://www.kirloskarpumps.com/contact-
us.aspx

G4-6  Detai ls of countr ies where the 
organization operates, and names of 
countries where organization has significant 
operations. 
This can be found at link:
http://www.kirloskarpumps.com/contact-
global-presence.aspx

G4-7  Nature of ownership and legal form:
Kirloskar Brothers Limited is a public limited 
company listed on 2 stock exchanges; 
Bombay Stock Exchange Limited and 
National Stock Exchange of India Limited.

G4-8 Markets served (including geographic 
breakdown, sectors served, and types of 
customers and beneficiaries).

BUILDING AND
CONSTRUCTION

CUSTOMER
SERVICE & SPARES

DISTRIBUTION

GAS, OIL & DEFENCE

INDUSTRY

IRRIGATION

POWER

WATER RESOURCE
MANAGEMENT

“One stop shop for optimised pumping solution from concept to
commissioning across market segments” 
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G4-9  Report the scale of the organization, 
          including:

 

Net Sales Rs. 16257 Mn. 

Total no of employee 3664

Total no of operations 5
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G4- 10

Human resource planning is as per business requirements, growth and diversification of 
business. The expansion is done through analysis of current manpower, draw employment 
programmes and make future manpower forecast

Role/level wise   
distribution

 

2012 -13 2013 -14 2014 - 15

Men
 

Women
 

Total Men Women
 

Total
 

Men
 

Women Total
Staff 970 70 1040 1283 77 1360 905 76 981

Workmen
 

1023
 
0

 
1023 1043 0 1043

 
965

 
8 973

Trainees 45 4 49 4 15 19 12 4 16

Temporary 37 7 44 26 80 106 181 43 224

Apprentice

 

147 8 155 138 26 164 149 11 160

Operator Trainees

 

2

 

0

 

2

 

10

 

53 53

 

0

 

0 0

Earn & Learn 272 0 272 109 0 109 21 0 21
Trainee Sales 

Officer

 

11

 

0

 

11

 

16

 

0

 

16

 

2

 

0 2
Contract 

Manpower 1039 1281 1287

Total 2507 89 3635 2629 251 4151 2235 142 3664

 

Region
2012-13 2013-14 2014-15

Men Women Total Men Women Total Men Women Total
Kaniyur  10  49  59  16  64  80  24  110 134
Dewas 798 11 809 776 24 800 790 18 808

Kirloskarvadi 1944 16 1960 1850 37 1887 1833 11 1844
Kondhapuri 159 0 159 166 22 188 170 1 171

Pune 467 57 524 864 65 432 76
Sanand 0 0 0 155 22 177 166 33 199
Shirwal 59 0 59 25 0 25 0 0 0

Note:  For FY 12-13 and 13-14 contract manpower data for male/female was not recorded by    
the contractor, Shirwal plant was in report boundary for FY 12-13 and 13-14 only.

G4-11

Report the percentage of total employees 
covered by collective bargaining agreements

100 % bargainable employees are covered by 
collective bargaining agreements.

G4-12

Table below describes the categories of 
partners and suppliers in the value chain for 
KBL. This partnership has resulted in 
sustainable benefits for the partners as also to 
KBL based of on joint development projects, 
technological and financial support to these 
partners.

Dealers (P)

Authorized Refurbishment Center 
(ARC) (P)

Suppliers of Foundry Raw Material 
and Bar Material (S)

Increasing market share of KBL.
Customer satisfaction.

Convenient and timely service support to customers
Increase in spare and replacement business. 

Cost, Delivery, Quality benefits, Price Stability.

Partners (P) / Suppliers (S) Sustainable benefit to KBL

508929
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Finish machined items, casting 
suppliers, fabricators and 
machining vendors (S)

Bought -out items (S)

Ancillaries (P)

Group Companies and 
Subsidiaries (P)

Pattern / Die makers / Tools / 
Gauges / other consumables  (S)

Service providers like Transport, 
Canteen, security, manpower 
providers, etc. (S)

Technology providers, Joint 
Ventures (P)

Cost, Quality improvement, Delivery, Productivity 
Improvement, Flexibility.

Quality, Delivery, Product Performance, Cost

Capacity enhancement, New Product development, 
Branding.

Strengthen Brand Image, Quality, Cost, Business 
growth, Delivery, Flexibility 

Support for New Product Development, Delivery, 
Quality, Service

Quality Service

Latest technological competitive edge.

Partners (P) / Suppliers (S) Sustainable benefit to KBL

KBL has developed long term relationships 
with key suppliers and partners. This is a result 
of mutual trust and respect for each other. KBL 
and suppliers jointly develop components 
required for new product development. Some 
of the suppliers are supplying to KBL for more 

than 40 years. Some dealers are associated 
with KBL for the last three generations. 

KBL has developed business tools for sharing 
of relevant data with partners and suppliers to 
enhance sustainable relationships and 
improve business performance

 Business Tool Advantages

 Dolphin (Product Selection tool ) Accurate and speedy response to customer    
Improvement in process pump business
  Error free technical offers.
 Dealer Portal  Reduction in lead time for order processing.
  Online status of orders
  Better co-ordination.
 Dealer  score-card Ease of monitoring of dealer's business performance
  Understanding of Market trend  to develop  strategies 
 Vendor Portal On line status of order execution 
  Elimination of non-value  adding activities
  IT enabled Supply chain management 
 KFB Portal  On line status of retailer performance    
Retailer satisfaction and speed of response

KBL has started an initiative called GEN NEXT 
for providing guidance to young dealers and 
develop them as professional entrepreneurs.

G4-13

Report any significant changes during the 

reporting period regarding the organization's 
size, structure, ownership, or its supply chain

No significant changes have occurred during 
the reporting period in the organization's size, 
structure, ownership and supply chain
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G4-14

Report whether and how the precautionary 
approach or principle is addressed by the 
organization.

While KBL acknowledges this principle and 
believes in the Principle 7 of UN Global 
Compact the operations of KBL do not have 
any environmental impacts which would 
require precautionary measures. KBL has 
proact ive ly    implemented  Energy 
Conservation initiatives for the last 25 years.  
Other initiatives and achievements related to 
environment are mentioned in environmental 
performance section of this report.  

G4-15

List  external ly  developed economic, 
environmental and social charters, principles, 
or other initiatives to which the organization 
subscribes or which it endorses
 CII Code for Ecologically Sustainable   
Business Growth

G4-16

List memberships of associations (such as 
industry associations) and national or 
international advocacy organizations in which 
the organization:

 IIRC - Integrated Reporting

 Public Affairs Forum of India

 Federation of Andhra Pradesh Chambers  
of Commerce and Industry

 Fire and Security Association of India

 Confederation of Indian Industry (CII) -   
Western Region

 Federation of Indian Chambers of   
Commerce and Industry (FICCI)

 Indo American Chamber of Commerce

 Indian Council of Arbitration 

 Mahratta Chambers of Commerce   
Industries and Agriculture (MCCIA)

 Engineering Export Promotion Council

 Indian Pump Manufacturers Association

G4-17

a. List all entities included in the organization's 
consolidated  financial  statements  or 
equivalent documents. 
Complete list is available in 95th Annual 
Report 2014-15 at below mentioned url.
http://www.kirloskarpumps.com/investors-
financial-information-annual-reports.aspx
b. Report whether any entity included in the 
organizat ion 's consol idated f inancial 
statements or equivalent documents is not 
covered by the report
Entities covered in this report are mentioned in 
aspect boundary section.
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MATERIALITY  DETERMINATION 
PROCESS

We have identified the relevant matters 
(material topics) that have an effect on the 

ability of Kirloskar Brothers Limited to create 
value. It is based on the topic that has an 
impact on our own organization as well as our 
stakeholders in economic, environmental and 
social parameters. 

MATERIALITY 

ASPECTS 

Not material for KBL              Moderate significance                   Material Aspects

In order to ensure the interests of the relevant 
stakeholders, we had conducted a survey of 
senior management to arrive at the set of 
material aspects based on 

 - Impact of the issues on organization
 - Likely impact of the issues on the    
relevant  stakeholders as perceived by   
them

Each issue was ranked using a scoring 
system. In order to prioritize key material 

aspects from the total list of material topics a 
threshold value was considered. List of 
material topics based on inputs from various 
sources. The performance of the organization 
is reviewed by the apex committee comprising 
the CMD and director. The review covers the 
updates on the compliance and impact of the 
legal and regulatory requirements as also the 
future regulations that is likely to impact our 
way of working. The board also reviews the 

Compliance

Product labeling

Training

Environmental grievance

Environment Impacts

Customer  satisfaction

Occupational, Health   
Safety

Economic

Environment compliance

Supplier assessment

Human rights

Environment  protection 
expense

Anti-corruption/ Anti-
competitive

Product safety

Procurement

Energy

Societal grievance 
mechanism

Indirect economic
Impacts

Local communities

Diversity

Impact on KBL

G4-18, G4-19, G4-20, G4-21
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Aspect Boundary

The boundary of reporting is for the listed 
entity named "Kirloskar Brothers Limited" 
(KBL). It includes the following facilities:

 - Corporate Office , Yamuna at Pune    
which covers the corporate functions   
and the Project Management division

 - Manufacturing plants at Kirloskarvadi,   
K o n d h a p u r i ,  D e w a s ,  S a n a n d  a n d    
Kan i yu r  I t  e xc ludes  t he  subs id ia r y    
companies of KBL in India and outside   
India.

The report covers all relevant stakeholders 
associated with the above report ing 
boundary.

Material Aspects

The following are the material aspects that 
have been identified through the materiality 
aspect identification process at KBL. 

organizational performance and also the 
feedback from the internal and external audits. 
There are two rounds of business excellence 
assessments, the RKQP (Ravi Kirloskar 
Quality Prize) which is conducted within the 
Kirloskar Group companies and the CII - EXIM 
excellence assessments, which gives us an 
'outside - in' perspective for the improvements 
in the organization. The audit reports of the 
several management systems such as ISO 
9001 (Quality Management Systems), EMS 
14001 (Environment Management Systems), 
OHSAS 18001 (Occupational Health and 
Safety Assessment Series), SA 8000 (Social 
Accountability) and EnMS 50001 (Energy 
management Systems) provide observations 
and opportunities for improvement.

In order to ensure that the interests of relevant 
stakeholders are protected, we have 
established various stakeholder engagement 
processes. (ref. Stakeholder Engagement 
section in this report)

 Material  Objective Relevance

Economic 
Performance & 
Market Presence

Procurement 
Practices

Environmental 
impacts

Environmental 
compliance

Employment 
training & 
development 
                                                 
Occupational 
health & safety 

                                                               
Human rights 

Create and deliver 
value to stakeholders

Responsible 
procurement

Reduce consumption 
of input materials

No gaps in EMS 
14001

Impart training for 
development

Compliance with 
OHSAS 18001

Protect human rights 
for all relevant 
stakeholders

Economic performance is the most 
important of the business results for all 
stakeholders

Managing the procurement process by 
adhering to the code of conduct

Reduce materials used, energy 
consumption within and outside KBL, 
Reductions in energy requirements of 
products during usage

No negative impact on society for effluent 
discharge. Management of waste, 
effluents and spills

Talent management programme for 
development and retention

Ensure high standards of Occupational 
health and safety management of entire 
workforce at all locations

Ensuring compliance with human rights 
for our relevant stakeholders is an 
enabler for successful business 
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 Material  Objective Relevance

Anti-corruption & 
anti-competitive 
behaviour   
                                  

Supplier 
Assessments 

Customer health & 
safety

Product labelling & 
marketing labelling

Customer 
satisfaction

Compliance

Compliance with KBL 
code of ethics

Suppliers adhering to 
sustainability 
approaches

Product safety for 
customers

Product traceability 
and user guidance 
manual

Create Value for 
customers

Adherence to the 
statutory, legal and 
regulatory 
requirements

Ensure management of business in a fair 
and a transparent way in line with KBL 
values through integrity, effective 
governance and good business practices

Supplier assessment for their current 
practices and up-gradation. New supplier 
selection with revised parameters.

Assess the product health and safety 
issues for improvement and no negative 
impact on customers during usage

Procedures and documents 
communication to provide information to 
customers for product or service

Assess customers' needs and 
expectations through surveys, repetitive 
complaints, personal interactions and 
address them through Corrective and 
Preventive actions

Ensure 100 % compliance with applicable 
laws and regulations.

Note: Limitations with respect to the 
materiality aspects

 We are in the early stage of supplier   
assessment for environmental issue. We  
are in the SA 8000 certification process   
which covers the Human rights issues.

 KBL code of ethics is yet to be fully   
implemented at the individual level for   
contract labourers although there is a sign  o f f 
with subcontractors who have deployed  the 
labourers.

Details of the environment protection 
expenditure are confidential in nature and a 
part of the Capital Expenditure process which 
cannot be disclosed separately. The same is 
reported as a part of expenses in the Annual 
report.

G4-22

Report the effect of any restatements of 
information provided in previous reports, and 
the reasons for such restatements

If any are mentioned in respective section 
under respective heads.

G4-23

Report significant changes from previous 
reporting periods in the Scope and Aspect 
Boundaries

There is no such change in reporting period.

STAKEHOLDER ENGAGEMENT 

G4-24,G4-25, G4-26, G4-27

We have identified our stakeholders through 
our internal process which is based on 
specific group which are influenced by or 
influence our business. Based on frequency of 
interaction, level of responsibility and level of 
influence we have priorit ized our key 
stakeholders. There are various modes of 
engagement and feedback mechanism. The 
feedbacks received from them are treated as 
vital inputs which shapes the strategy of the 
company and action plans. 
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List of 
Stakeholder

Mode &
Frequency of
Engagement

Purpose
Requirement

highlights
Priorities

undertaken

Shareholder /
Investors

Annual meeting
Website
Publication
(Quarterly/Annual),
Feedback form
(Annual), Quarterly 
Earning Call

To communicate
company's
financial status,
future plans and
strategies
to build trust of
investors

Regular
Engagement

 Continue to have   
engagement for   
building trust  
Improved 
 corporate   
Governance 

Customers Perception Survey
(Annual), special
events, seminars,
exhibitions and
meets (regular),
Visits of customers
to our premises
(Annual), Toll free
service (regular)

Understand needs 
and expectations

Order execution
and delivery,
Service and
Maintenance,
technology up 
gradation
(energy efficient
products),
Business and 
Commercial
Support, Sales
Team,
Sustainability
assessment

 Project    
Management Office
 Link intelliquip to   
share point office  
library
 Refurbishment   
centres
 Increase service   
centres
 Warehouse facility  
at Kirloskarvadi
 Streamlining of   
Customer   
Relationship 

Employees Engagement
Survey (Annual),
feedback session
(Annual), Exit
Interviews 
(regular), Speak
Out session 
(Quarterly)

To know 
employee
satisfaction level
and their
expectations

Trend shows 
consistent 
improvement in 
level of employee 
engagement, 
satisfaction
And advocacy

Recognition 
schemes
Career Development
Progress Dialogue 
& Communication 
forums

Suppliers and 
vendors

Satisfaction
Surveys (Annual)

Supplier 
improvement 

Understand needs 
and expectations 
of suppliers/ 
vendors, 
communicate 
vendor
performance and 
create awareness 
on customer 
requirements and 
market
updates. Upgrade 
suppliers' 
capabilities

Payment as per 
agreed norms. 
Vendor Meets - 
Rewards / 
Reorganization,
Evaluation of 
Performances. 
Periodic 
Performance 
Feedback to 
vendors. 
Develop partnering 
relationship

E- Portal where 
payment status is 
available to 
suppliers. Web Portal 
based on
share point for 
monitoring of entire 
procurement 
activities. RTGS 
transfers
system to be used 
for payments in 
suppliers
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List of 
Stakeholder

Mode &
Frequency of
Engagement

Purpose
Requirement

highlights
Priorities

undertaken

Apex dealers meet 
(Annual), One to 
one meet (regular), 
Dealer portal 
(Regular), Surveys 
(Annual

To develop 
understanding 
about business 
operations and
implement 
business plans 
into action

Business Support, 
Channel 
Management, 
Commercials

Society Perception survey
(Annual), One to
one interactions &
Awareness
programs
(Regular), Kirloskar
Foundation and
Vikas Charitable
trust activities
(Regular),
Celebrating
festivals like
Vasundhara
(Annual)

To know the 
needs,
expectations,
requirements and
concerns of the
society and
develop action
plans

Self-Employment
opportunities
Better education
Promote Gender
Equality and
Empowerment
Reduce Child
Mortality
Improve Maternal
care
Promote
Environmental
Sustainability

Health
Employability
Education
Environmental
Awareness

Dealers and 
Distributors

Improve Channel 
management 
process, Implement 
channel
partner intimacy 
program, Appoint 
new dealers
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G4-28

KBL prepares the sustainability report 
annually covering financial year (1st April to 
31st March every year)

G4-29

The date of most recent previous report is 27th 
June 2014.

G4-30

Our Reporting cycle is Annual.

G4-31

Provide the contact point for questions 
regarding the report or its contents.
Dr. Joydeep Chatterjee
General Manager-Corporate Quality
E-mail: joydeep.chatterjee@kbl.co.in

G4-32, G4-33

The report provides details disclosure on 

business performance, practices and material 
topics 'in accordance - Comprehensive with 
the Global Reporting Initiative guidelines. -G4  

Please refer GRI index on page no. 67 and 
Assurance Statement on page no. 82.

The report has undergone external assurance 
by an independent assurer namely Ernst & 
Young LLP. The assurance statement forms a 
part of this report and placed at the end after 
GRI Index.

The assurance is done in accordance with the 
Internat ional Standard on Assurance 
Engagements 3000 ("ISAE 3000") and 
principles of AA 1000 AS 2008. Further scope 
and basis of assurance is described in 
assurance statement provided by Ernst and 
Young LLP. No other relationship exists 
between Kirloskar Brothers Limited and Ernst 
and Young LLP.

 

REPORT 

PROFILE

20



 

G4-34:
a. Report the governance structure of the organization, including committees of the highest 
governance body.  Identify  any committees responsible for decision-making on economic, 
environmental and social impacts.

GOVERNANCE 

The Board of Directors comprises of an 
opt imal  complement of  independent 
professionals as well as Company executives.

Chairman of the board of directors is holding 
the executive position as Managing Director.

We have unitary board structure and 
committees as  presented in figure above.

The respective committees independently 
function in the area assigned to them. The 
terms of references of each committee have 
been given are: 

Audit & Finance Committee: The Audit 
Committee functions according to its terms of 
references, containing its powers, scope and 
role in accordance with the provisions of 
Companies Act, 2013, clause 49 of the listing 
requirements applicable to the Company. The 
same is reviewed from time to time. Whilst, the 
full terms of references are available in Annual 
report which is displayed on Company's 
website. 

Nomination & Remuneration Committee:

The  Nomination  and  Remuneration 
Committee of the Company is empowered to 
recommend the appointment of Independent 
Directors and also review and decide the 
remuneration of the Executive Directors, 

Key Managerial Personals and Senior 
Management. Suggested disclosures as per 
clause 49 of the Listing agreement are made 
in Annual Report. Stakeholders' Relationship 
Committee: The Stakeholders' Relationship 
Committee of the Board is empowered to 
oversee the redressal of investors' grievances 
pertaining to share transfers, non-receipt of 
annual reports, dividend payments, and issue 
of duplicate certificates, transmission of 
shares and other miscellaneous grievances. 
The status of complaints and their redressal is 
disclosed in the Annual Report. 

Nomination &
Remuneration

Audit & Finance

Stakeholders’
Relationship

Corporate Social
Responsibility

4 Independent Directors

3 Independent 
Director

1 Non Executive Director
2 Executive Director

1 Independent Directors
2 Executive Director

B
o

ar
d

 M
em

b
er

s 

C
o

m
m

itt
ee

s 
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Corporate  Social   Responsibi l i ty 
Committee: Corporate Social Responsibility 
Committee formulates CSR policy and 
monitors the work in accordance with the 
provisions of Companies Act, 2013.

G4-35:  Report the process for delegating 
authority for economic, environmental and 
social topics from the highest governance 
body to senior executives and other 
employees.

The economic topics are primarily delegated 
to the business sector heads and the 
manufacturing plant heads and heads of 
corporate functions. They have direct relation 
with economic activities of the business 
operations of the company. Responsibility of 
environmental topics related to energy, use of 
natural resources, managing waste and 
certain social aspects related to people safety, 
people development and community 
initiatives is delegated to the manufacturing 
plant heads. Policy related social topics are 
delegated to head of corporate human 
resource management function.

G4-36: Report whether the organization has 
appointed an executive-level position or 
positions with responsibility for economic, 
environmental and social topics, and whether 
post holders report directly to the highest 
governance body.

Company has appointed an executive level 
pos i t ion  respons ib le  fo r  economic , 
environmental and social topics directly report 
to the either CMD or the Director who are part 
of highest governing body.

G4-37: Report processes for consultation 
between stakeholders and the highest 
governance  body   on   economic , 
environmental  and  social  topics.  If 
consultation is delegated, describe to whom 
and any feedback processes to the highest 
governance body.

CMD and Director continually interact with 
stakeholders. For example they visi t 
customers, suppliers, joint venture partners, 
representatives of local bodies, educational 
institutions,  government,  media and 
employees. In addition the business sector 
heads, corporate function heads and 

manufacturing plant heads also interact with 
the various stakeholders through multiple 
channels/platforms.

G4-38  Report the composition of the highest 
governance body and its committees by: 
 - Executive or non-executive 
 - Independence 
 - Tenure on the governance body 
 - N u m b e r  o f  e a c h  i n d i v i d u a l ' s 
  other significant  positions  and    
c o m m i t m e n t s ,  a n d  t h e  n a t u r e  o f    
the commitments 
 - Gender 
 - Membership of under-represented    
social groups 
 - Competences    re la t i ng    to    
e c o n o m i c ,  e n v i r o n m e n t a l  a n d    
social impacts 
 - Stakeholder representation 

The composition of highest governance body 
is provided in the link below

http://www.kirloskarpumps.com/investors-
board-of-directors.aspx

G4-39 Report whether the Chair of the highest 
governance body is also an executive officer 
(and, if so, his or her function  within  the  
organization's management and the reasons 
for this arrangement).

Yes - Chairman of the board of directors is also 
holding the executive position as Managing 
Director. This arrangement provides the 
organization leadership which will help 
organization achieve its vision based on core 
values of organization.

G4-40 Report the nomination and selection 
processes for the highest governance body 
and its committees, and the criteria used for 
nominating and selecting highest governance 
body members, including: 

 - Whether and how diversity is    
considered 
 - Whether and how independence is   
considered 
 - Whether and how expertise and   
e x p e r i e n c e  r e l a t i n g  t o  e c o n o m i c ,   
e n v i r o n m e n t a l  a n d  s o c i a l  t o p i c s   
are considered 
 - Whether and how stakeholders    
( i n c l u d i n g  s h a r e h o l d e r s )  a r e    
involved 
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 - Whether and how stakeholders   
( i n c l u d i n g  s h a r e h o l d e r s )  a r e    
involved 

The process of  select ion of  h ighest 
governance body can be found on link 
provided below.

http://www.kirloskarpumps.com/pdf/Indepen
dent%20Director%20letter_website.pdf

G4-41 Report processes for the highest 
governance body to ensure conflicts of 
interest are avoided and managed. Report 
whether conflicts of interest are disclosed to 
stakeholders, including, as a minimum: 

 - Cross-board membership 
 - Cross-shareholding   with    
suppliers and other stakeholders 
 - Existence  of controlling    
shareholder 
 - Related party disclosures 

To ensure that, no conflict of interests arise 
among the h ighest  govern ing body, 
transparency in operations is maintained, with 
the help of various disclosures under 
governance. Proper and timely disclosures 
are made to public through stock exchanges 
and circulation exchanges and circulation in 
news papers. Every year the Board members 
and senior management personnel provide 
declaration on their compliance with the Code 
of conduct.

G4-42 Report the highest governance body's 
and sen io r  execut i ves '  ro les  in  the 
development, approval, and updating of the 
organization's purpose, value or mission 
statements, strategies, policies, and goals 
related to economic, environmental and social 
impacts.

The highest governance body sets the tone for 
the organization, and has a major role in 
defining its purpose, values and strategy.

Senior Leadership team i.e. apex committee 
and directors develop the Mission, Vision and 
Values  of  the  organization  through 
brainstorming  session  and consensus 
amongst the team of function, sector, plant, 
and distribution heads. The interpretations of 
Mission Vision and Values components are 
established with specific goals in the vision to 
reality workshop. The same is communicated 

to all levels of employee through various 
channels of communication. Each new entrant 
is also made aware of Mission, Vision and 
Values during induction program. During 
establishment of Annual Operation Plan and 
Large Operating Plan of respective sectors 
and functions best on the environmental 
analysis for strategic fit for internal capability is 
checked. It is ensure that the identified 
objectives are aligned with the vision. 

G4-43 Report the measures taken to develop 
and enhance the highest governance body's 
collective  knowledge  of  economic, 
environmental and social topics.

Quarterly meeting of the highest governing 
body reviews the economic, environmental 
and social topics. They are actively involved in 
review of the annual business plan prepared 
every year which includes the environment 
scan which is based on PESTEL model 
(Political, Economic, Social, Technological, 
Ecological and Legal) and therefore covers 
various aspects of economic, environmental 
and social topics.

G4-44  Report the processes for evaluation of 
the highest governance body's performance 
with respect to governance of economic, 
environmental and social topics. Report  
whether  such  evaluation is independent or 
not, and its frequency. Report whether such 
evaluation is a self-assessment.

Performance evaluation of the Board of 
Directors and Board and its committees, is 
carried out as per the requirements under 
Company's act 2013 and clause 49 of the 
Listing Agreement. Board has formulated an 
Evaluation policy and  evaluation framework 
for this activity. Each board member evaluates 
the performance of other board members and 
finally performance of board and committees 
as a whole. 

G4-45 Report the highest governance body's 
role in the identification and management of 
economic, environmental and social impacts, 
risks, and opportunities. Include the highest 
governance body's role in the implementation 
of due diligence processes.
The board of directors reviews the progress of 
the business plan during the quarterly review. 
They also review the process of identification 
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The board of directors reviews the progress of 
the business plan during the quarterly review. 
They also review the process of identification 
of risks and opportunities and provide their 
own inputs for the identification of risks and 
opportunities. The board also reviews the 
status of actions planned to mitigate the risks. 

In addition to the above they also review the 
feedbacks received from stakeholders and 
the actions init iated based on these 
feedbacks. The board participates in the 
Annual General Body meeting where 
shareholders provide their views. They also 
interact with the financial analysts

The board also reviews the reports of the 
findings of internal audits and audits 
conducted by outside agencies. They also 
deliberate on assessments conducted by 
Ravi Kirloskar Quality Prize and the CII 
Assessment for the implementation of 
business excellence model. In addition board 
also reviews the organizations performance 
for economic, environmental and social 
performance

G4-46 Report the highest governance body's 
role in reviewing the effectiveness of the 
organization's risk management processes 
for economic, environmental and social 
topics.

The  company  has  cons t i tu ted  R isk 
Management Committee which conducts its 
meeting every month. The committee 
identifies the risks and ranks them as per the 
impact and likelihood factors. Actions are 
planned to mitigate the impact of these risks. 
The status of actions on top 7 risks is reviewed 
by the board in its quarterly meeting.

G4-47 Report the frequency of the highest 
governance body's review of economic, 
environmental and social impacts, risks, and 
opportunities.

The board of directors reviews the economic, 
environmental and social impacts, risks and 
opportunities during the quarterly review.

G4-48 Report the highest committee or 
position that formally reviews and approves 
the organization's sustainability report and 
ensures that all material Aspects are covered.

CMD reviews the contents of the sustainability 
report and provides his inputs on improving 
the contents of the sustainability report. He 
ensures that all the material aspects are 
covered in the report.

G 4 - 4 9  R e p o r t   t h e   p r o c e s s   f o r 
communicating critical concerns to the 
highest governance body.

Company has developed whistle blower 
policy for all stakeholders, where stakeholders 
can directly report any concern related to 
them. This policy is uploaded on company 
website.  Complaints if any, received under 
whistle blower is communicated to the 
Chairman of the Audit Committee. 

Whistle blower policy is available on company 
website; it is uploaded at following link

http://www.kirloskarpumps.com/pdf/investor-
information/policies/whistleblowerpolicy.pdf

G4-50 Report the nature and total number of 
critical concerns that were communicated to 
the highest governance body and the 
mechanism(s) used to address and resolve 
them.

Mitigation plan for any critical issue or concern 
is prepared by concern committee and same 
is discussed with board. Board provided their 
feedback and suggestions to resolve the 
issues 

G4-51  Report the remuneration policies for 
the highest governance body and senior 
executives. 

Company has developed Remuneration 
policy; it is uploaded on company website on 
following link.

http://www.kirloskarpumps.com/pdf/investor-
information/policies/Remuneration%20Policy.
pdf

G4-52: Report the process for determining 
remuneration. Report whether remuneration 
consultants are involved in determining 
remunera t ion  and whether  they  are 
independent of management. Report any 
other relationships which the remuneration 
consultants have with the organization

No remuneration consultant appointed. 
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G4-53 Report how stakeholders' views are 
sought and taken into account regarding 
remuneration, including the results of votes on 
remuneration policies and proposals, if 
applicable.

Not reported 

G4-54 Report the ratio of the annual total 
compensation for the organization's highest-
paid individual in each country of significant 
operations to the median annual total 
compensation for all employees (excluding 
the highest-paid individual) in the same 
country 

Not reported

G4-55 Report the ratio of percentage increase 
in annual total compensation for the 
organization's highest-paid individual in each 
country of significant operations to the median 
percentage increase in  annual  to ta l 
compensation for all employees (excluding 
the highest-paid individual) in the same 
country. 

Not reported

G4-56 Describe the organization's values, 
principles, standards and norms of behavior 
such as codes of conduct and codes of ethics

KBL believes in conducting business which is 
based on values. The company has adopted 
following values which it strives to imbibe in all 
its employees:

 Developing and working with mutual  
trust

 Building and nurturing teamwork

 Fairness in dealing with stakeholders

 Quality in everything 

 Commitment towards environment

Company has Code of Ethics which is 
communicated to all employees. This code in 

e-book format is available on the company 
website to al l  stakeholders including 
employees(http://www.kirloskarpumps.com/
we-a re -kb l - va lue -p ropos i t i on -code-
ethics.aspx)

In order to ensure that all employees 
understand the code of  eth ics -  an 
examination is conducted every year for all 
staff employees. It is mandatory that all staff 
should obtain good passing score on this 
examination.

G4-57 Report the internal and external 
mechanisms for seeking advice on ethical 
and lawful behavior, and matters related to 
organizational integrity, such as helplines or 
advice lines. 

Our objective is to conduct business with 
integrity at all times and promote a culture of 
respect for all stakeholders. Our code of 
ethics and policies ensure that we are 
committed to the highest ethical standard and 
comply with application laws and regulations 
where we operate. 

G4-58 Report the internal and external 
mechanisms for reporting concerns about 
unethical or unlawful behavior, and matters 
related to organizational integrity, such as 
escalation  through  line  management, 
whistleblowing mechanisms or hotlines. 

The company has whistle blowers policy 
which provides mechanism to identify any 
practice which is not ethical or legal, which is 
uploaded on company website. Company 
also has ethics committee at its head office 
and plant locations with regional ethics 
counselor. Any internal concerns can be 
communicated to regional ethics counselor. 
Company also have mail id for reporting any 
concern grievance.redressal@kbl.co.in
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DISCLOSURE OF 

MANAGEMENT 

APPROACHES

ECONOMIC  PERFORMANCE

The vision of the organization includes 
financial performance parameters with a 
focus on the stakeholder's needs and 
expectations. We are committed to excel in 
our objective of profitable growth. We aim to 
create value for our stakeholders through 
implementation of our strategies with a 
positive impact on the socio- economic and 
environmental aspects. In order to build a 
competitive edge, we are in the process of 
developing and strengthening the ecosystem 
for innovation. The objective is to generate 
shareholder value, deliver high quality 
products and services, conduct the business 
ethically as per the standards of ethical 
business practice of KBL code of ethics and 
develop technology in line with the future 
requirements. 

We have an enterprise risk assessment 
wherein the risks are identified and prioritized 
based on the impact and likelihood. There is 
set approach to address the identified risks 
which have a high score and action plans are 
identified and implemented. 

There is a governance mechanism by the 
board of directors which comprises of an 
opt imal  complement of  independent 
professionals as well as the senior company 
executives who are having an in-depth 
knowledge of the business. There is a 
responsible, informed, transparent and 
accountable governance mechanism which 
protects the interests of al l  relevant 
stakeholders. The performance review 
proactively addresses the audit findings, risk 
factors including reputational, safety and 
climate change. The audit committee, 
remuneration committee, investors' grievance 

KBL Vision

Kirloskar Brothers Limited will be one of the 
most admired engineering companies in 
the world.

KBL Values 

The five Key Values are the guiding 
fundamentals  and main dr iver  for 
everything we do 

commi t tee   and   Corpora te  Soc ia l 
Responsibility committee independently 
function in the area that has been assigned to 
them respectively.

INDIRECT  ECONOMIC  IMPACTS  

We believe that our business has an indirect 
economic impact on our vendors. We take up 
initiatives for the development of capabilities 
of our vendors. We also provide them financial 
support for investing in machines and other 
infrastructure.

We are aware of the economic impacts of our 
products as these require electrical energy. In 
order to address the rising cost of electricity 
we have decided to promote our energy audit 
services to customers who use pumps. Our 
services have significantly helped our 
customers save expenses on electrical 
energy. Some case studies are presented 
here in this report.

We believe that our plants can contribute to 
the financially weaker section of society - 
particularly women. We will continue to 
develop employment opportunities for women 
in our manufacturing plants.
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ENVIRONMENTAL  RESPONSIVENESS 

KBL realizes that that as organization we have 
a direct impact on the environment right from 
the raw materials selection to performance of 
the product at the customers end and also the 
disposal of the used product when it reaches 
the end of life. It means that along with the 
a c c o m p an y i n g  c h a l l e n g e s  t h e r e  i s 
opportunity for our organization to reduce the 
environmental impact at the various stages of 
the value chain.

KBL is committed to reduce the negative 
impacts resulting from KBL's operations and 
those of its key suppliers while ensuring 
enhanced value to the customers. We have 
high focus on the operat ions of our 
manufacturing facilities and ensurethat no 
harmful or hazardous discharges are 
permitted. All our manufacturing locations are 
cert i f ied for ISO 14001 (Environment 
Management Systems). We are committed to 
protect environment by prevention of pollution 
and strictly comply with applicable legal and 
other requirements which relate to the 
environmental aspects. We have also 
implemented the product recycle program 
wherein we aim to provide an opportunity to 
our customers to come back with the used 

KBL is committed to reduce the 
environmental impact at select stages in 
the value chain. This enables the 
organisation to create "more with less" 
and derive sustainable competitive 
advantage as also ensure protecting the 
future.

product when it has reached its end of life. 

We have also taken into consideration the 
environmental aspects while designing our 
products. We have designed Lowest Life 
Cycle Cost pumps which ensure lower cost for 
the entire life cycle of the pumps. A major 
section of our product basket has five star 
rating by Bureau of Energy Efficiency (BEE). 

In line with KBL's commitment to CII Code for 
ecologically sustainable business growth, our 
manufacturing plants have implemented 
initiatives related to GreenCo rating launched 
by CII. Our Sanand manufacturing facility has 
been awarded Silver rating Our Dewas and 
Kaniyur manufacturing locations have already 
been awarded GreenCo silver rating in the 
previous year. 

We are committed to protect the health 
and safety of our employees, visitors and 
the public. Our policy is to maintain our 
facilities and run our business operations 
in a manner that does not jeopardize the 
occupational health and safety of 
employees. 

OCCUPATIONAL  HEALTH  AND  SAFETY

KBL is committed to continually improve the 
working conditions at the work place. All our 
manufacturing locations are certified for 
OHSAS 18001. We have also implemented 
the safety practices at our project sites and 
trained all the project managers on the safe 
practices to be followed in order to ensure that 
there are no unsafe conditions or no unsafe 
acts. There is a proactive approach to assess 
the health and safety risks based on which the 
improvement plans have been initiated and 
implemented. This enables for the provision of 
a safe work place and environment. We have a 

structured monitoring mechanism for all 
safety incidences and we establish and 
implement the preventive actions for the 
potential concerns

VALUING  EMPLOYEES 

KBL has a set of five values which is the key 
driver in setting the culture of the organization. 
We firmly believe, culture drives employee 
satisfaction and hence higher engagement 

which is the main enabler for creating value for 
customers and shareholders. We are 
committed to the human rights practices 
which are imbibed in our way of working. We 
have also implemented the SA 8000 policies 
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which is the main enabler for creating value for 
customers and shareholders. We are 
committed to the human rights practices 
which are imbibed in our way of working. We 
have also implemented the SA 8000 policies 
and procedures and are committed to provide 
a fair and a humane environment to all our 
stakeholders through implementing the 
requirements of International Standards; 
applicable national labour laws. In addition to 
the requirements of the SA 8000, a specific 
focus is on the following which is also a part of 
our KBL code of ethics.

 Employment, Diversity and Equal 
Opportunity and Non Discrimination

KBL affirms the principle of equal employment 
opportunities irrespective of any protected 
characteristics including but not limited to 
race, religion, national origin, gender, age, 
disability, marital status or ancestry.
We practice and promote such policies at all 
locations as appropriate under the law. We 
aff irm this principle of freedom from 
discrimination in all aspects of employment 
relationship, from recruitment, hiring, through 
performance evaluations, compensation, 
promotions to end of employment with KBL. 
KBL is committed to adhering to wage, hour 
and minimum age guidelines provided by 
applicable laws.

 Equal remuneration for women and men

Female workers  sha l l  rece ive equal 
remuneration, including wages, benefits, and 
allowances and shall be given the same 
opportunities, inclusive of promotion, 
available to male employees with the same 
qualifications.

 Child Labour, Forced and Compulsory 
Labour

KBL believes in maintaining open, transparent 
and ethical business dealings with all its 
suppliers and is committed to develop, 
maintain and foster long term relationship 
resulting into 'Win-Win' situation for both 
parties. KBL expects its suppliers to comply 
with all applicable laws and regulations in their 
operations:

 Maintain appropriate remuneration as   
applicable in the region

 Ban on child labour

 Avoid use of toxic and non-bio degradable  
substance in products, packaging and   
processes

 KBL encourages its suppliers to subscribe  
to concern for environment, responsibility  
towards society and promotion of health  
and safety for all their stakeholders.

CUSTOMER  CENTRIC  APPROACHES

KBL is driven by the core purpose of 'Enriching 
Lives' which aims to create and deliver value to 
our customers and other stakeholders. We 
have various engagement mechanisms such 
as team meetings, customer satisfaction 
surveys interaction with senior leaders, 
customer meets etc. with the objective of 
listening to and supporting our customers.  

The outcome of the customer satisfaction 
survey conducted by a third party provides 
valuable inputs for a better understanding of 
current and future needs of the marketplace. 
We seek to capture inputs not only from our 
present customers but from potential 
customers as well.

DESIGNING  PRODUCTS    FOR 
CUSTOMER  HEALTH  AND  SAFETY

We ensure customer health and safety right 
from design of the product. The design 
aspects are taken into consideration so that 
there is no customer health and safety hazard 
during usage and disposal. We have regular 
customer and third party inspections and 
numerous field tests to ensure that our 
product  compl ies wi th the st r ingent 
requirements of the critical applications and 
certifications such as FM / UL and CE. We are 
also certified for N/ NPT where-in we strictly 
adhere to the laid down systems and 
procedures for nuclear applications. Safety 

We respect what the customer values and 
deliver the same in the most efficient and 
effective way. This has enabled KBL to 
establish a relationship of trust and loyalty 
and is going to be the pillar for our future 
success. Our products and solutions 
offered has helped us to gain the 
customer confidence
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information and relevant procedures are 
documented and communicated to the 
customers and also to end users to ensure 
that there are no safety or health incidents 
during usage.

PRODUCT LABELLING, MARKETING AND 
COMMUNICATIONS

To build and retain trustworthiness we have 
the organization level guidelines to ensure 
factual and uniform communication to all our 
stakeholders. The Kirloskar logo is one of the 
most valued assets and our organizational 
objective is to strengthen the brand and 
promote our brand equity. It is ensured that all 
information  communicated  by  our 
organization conforms to the applicable local 
laws and regulations and also with the 
generally accepted ethical and cultural 
standards of Kirloskar group as whole.

PROCUREMENT  PRACTICES 

KBL is committed to ensure that we source 
from responsible suppliers be it input 
products or services. We have communicated 
the KBL code of conduct to our suppliers and 
sub- contractors.  This code is made a part of 
the general conditions of purchase as well as 
supplier requirements. We have also initiated 
a supplier evaluation and up- gradation 
program through a supplier quality audit 
system. The purpose is to evaluate the 
suppliers on parameters which is in line with 
KBL's objectives, identify the gaps and 
establish and implement the corrective and 
preventive actions for the up-gradation to the 
desired levels. The audit covers points related 
to quality requirements, process current state 
analysis and work environment. 

KBL with manufacturing facilities across 
different locations, we attempt to have 
suppliers from nearby locations. We 
expect them to deliver products of right 
quality and at right time. We also expect 
and ensure that all suppliers, irrespective 
of their locations, to comply and act in 
accordance with our business ethics.

of internal and external stakeholders, KBL 
considers "Corporate Social Responsibility" 
as a commitment to contribute for sustainable 
development of society to improve their lives 
in terms of education, health, safety, 
environment, employment opportunities and 
social support. 

KBL looks at Society and Environment as its 
important stakeholders. This is articulated in 
our organizational values viz. 'Fairness in 
Dealing with Stakeholders' and 'Commitment 
towards Environment'. The whole organization 
aligns with this approach and stands 
committed to contribute for sustainable 
development of society and to improve their 
lives through initiatives in the area of 
education, health, environment, employment 
opportunities and social support.

CSR activities are implemented through 
invo lvement  o f  own employees and 
partnership with NGOs. These are aimed for 
the benefit of neighbouring society around all 
locations. Perceptions of society about the 
societal activities are captured from schools, 
Col leges, vi l lagers, hospitals, Gram-
Panchayat, and government agencies etc. 
every alternate year. The outcome of these 
surveys serves as valuable inputs for KBL 
improve the way we plan and execute the 
social activities. Social responsibilities are 
defined and communicated by senior leaders 
during mass communications and work 
related to those responsibilities is carried out 
by HRM&C with the help of employees. As an 
organizational philosophy we encourage our 
employees to participate in community care 
activities such as WASH program, blood 
donation, teaching in local schools and 
colleges. Number of employees engaged and 
man-hours devoted are monitored and are on 
the rise. 

COMPLIANCE 

It is our policy to operate within applicable 
laws and comply with the laws, rules and 
regulations, which affect our company 
business and to co-operate fully with relevant 
authorities and regulatory bodies wherever 
necessary. We shall also ensure compliance 
with applicable competition laws. 

SOCIETAL  COMMITMENT

In line with our values enhancing relationship 
with stake holders and align the requirements 
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ECONOMIC 

PERFORMANCE

G4- EC1: Direct economic value generated and distributed 

Direct economic value generated

Economic value distributed: (all values in Rs. million)

Materials  14,987  13,431  12,661 13,204 11,696 10,471

Operation 2,448 3,157 3,091 2,724 3,075 3,308

Employee Expenses 895 1,351 1,510 1,497 1,524 1,702

Finance Cost
 

336
 
453

 
537 443 409 413

Taxes and Duties

 
554

 
415

 
28 285 221 -30

Dividend 500 315 182 183 231 41*

Item  2009-10  2010-11  2011-12   2012-13  2013-14   2014-15

G4-EC2: Financial implications and other 
risks  and  opportunities  for the organization's 
activities due to climate change 

Please refer section on G4-2 KEY IMPACTS, 
RISKS AND OPPORTUNITIES.

G4-EC3: Coverage of the organization's 
defined benefit plan obligations

Our retirement policy clearly mentions the 
retirement guidelines for employee; a notice of 
retirement is given to employee one year in 
advance. Retiring employee and his spouse is 
covered under mediclaim policy for five years 
from the date of retirement 10 % of each claim 
is borne by employee, the full and final cheque 
along with PF and gratuity cheque is given to 
employee on day of retirement. 

The monthly contr ibution payable by 
employee under the fund is @12% or 15% or 
20% as decided by employee, of his basic 
salary including D.A., if any. The monthly 
contribution payable by employer under the 
fund shall be @ 12% of his basic salary 
including D.A. if any. The monthly contribution 
payable by the employer in respect of each 
employee will be also @ 12% per annum. 
H o w e v e r  8 . 3 3 %  o f  t h e  e m p l o y e r ' s 
contribution, (maximum salary to be restricted 
to Rs.6, 500/- p.m.) will be transferred to 
Employee Pension Scheme maintained by the 
Employee's Provident Fund Organisation. 
Members can voluntarily contribute up to 20% 
as stated above of their salary as voluntary P.F. 
giving in writing to the finance department. 

19,000

18,000

17,000

16,000

15,000
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However, the Employer's contribution do not 
exceed 12% of salary.

Superannuation Scheme is to provide the 
employee with superannuation fund on his 
retirement or his becoming incapacitated prior 
to such retirement or to the widow, children or 
dependents of the member on his death, with 
an amount in the form of an appropriate 
monthly pension. Every employee in the Band 
"D" and above is eligible to become a member 
of the Scheme provided he / she is below 58 
years of age. The Company shall contribute 
annual contribution equivalent to 15% of the 
member's salary earned during the financial 
year to the fund. As per the Scheme the 
member of the fund shall not contribute to the 
fund. Salary for the purpose means basic + 
DA (if any) earned by the member.

G4-EC4: Financial assistance received from 
government 

Please refer 95th Annual report.

G4-EC5: Ratios of standard entry level wage 
by gender compared to local minimum wage 
at significant locations of operation

We are abiding by the minimum wage act so 
there is no deviation in the wage payment and 
the clause is validated with internal audit. Non-
conformity is reported in last audit.

G4-EC6:  Proportion   of  senior management  
hired  from the local community at significant 
locations of operation 

Our organization defines local as 'country of 
operation'. 100% employees from Sr. 
Management group recruited from local 
community. (Employees from Band  A to Band 
C are considered as Senior Management)

Tota l  Employees recru i ted in Senior 
Management category are 7. Out of that 4 at 
Pune, 1 at Kondhapuri and 2 at Kirloskarvadi)

G4-EC7: Development and impact of 
infrastructure investments and services 
supported

Company has invested 4.72 crore in 
community development. 

G4-EC8: Significant indirect economic 
impacts, including the extent of impacts

Refer to section on G4-2 KEY IMPACTS, 
RISKS AND OPPORTUNITIES.

G4-EC9: Proportion of spending on local 
suppliers at significant locations of operation

As mentioned above we have defined local as 
our 'country of operations', most of our 
suppliers with whom we work for mutual 
benefits are locally based. 
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ENVIRONMENT 

PERFORMANCE

Total energy (Renewable + Non - 
Renewable)  

FY 2014 - 15 : 5% decrease 

 
Non Renewable Fuel - Diesel

FY 2014 - 15 : 75% decrease 

Non Renewable Fuel - Coke

FY 2014 - 15 : 23% decrease 

 
Renewable Energy - Solar Energy

FY 2014 - 15 : 206% increase

 

  

 

 

 

Specific Energy Consumption
(GJ/Rs. Mn. production cost)

FY 2014 - 15 : 28% decrease 

Specific Water Consumption
(m3/Rs. Mn. production cost)

FY 2014 - 15 : 33% decrease 

FY 2014 - 15 : 27% increase

Recycled water (m3)

Baseline year 2011-12
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G4-EN1: Materials  used  by  weight  or 
volume 

Table below gives details of materials used 
during reporting year  2014-15

Materials Weight/volume 

Metals (MT) 18784

Non-metals (MT) 2260

Lubricants (kL) 32518

Here metals consist of all types of iron and steel, non 
metals consist of cement copper and limestone whereas 
lubricants consist of oils, paints and thinner.  Values are 
reported for all the manufacturing locations.

G4-EN2:  Percentage of materials used that 
are recycled input materials 

Materials that are recycled input material fall 
largely in two categories namely for product 
and for packaging. In Kondhapuri 16% reused 
wood is consumed for packaging. In Sanand, 
15145 no. ofof corrugated tubes are reused. 
We purchase 3000 MT of scrap material for 
Kirloskarvadi which is consuming recycled 
input material. 

G4-EN3: Energy consumption within the 
organization

We largely consume energy from electricity 
and fuel. We have renewable energy in the 
form of wind and solar, non renewable energy 
in the form of electricity from state electricity 
board and non renewable fuels. Total energy 
consumption, which includes renewable as 
well as non-renewable energy, within the 
organization for FY 2014-15 is 121128 GJ 
which is less by 5% compared to FY 2011-12. 

KBL, Kirloskarvadi plant 
owns 5 wind mills  

Capacity of each windmill - 
0.8MW 

 

 

Total wind power
generation capacity - 4MW 

  

We had consumed 38% of renewable energy 
in FY 2013-14 whereas in FY 2014-15 we have 
consumed 26%. The reduction is caused due 
to climatic and social reason. Our 2 windmills 
in Nashik are damaged due to lighting and 
landslides. This resulted in loss of about 2 
months of renewable wind energy in its peak 
time of availability. 

This year we have started using Kirloskar Solar 
Pump in Corporate office, Pune.  60 GJ of 
solar energy was generated during the year 
2014-15 for cooling tower water circulation 
system of corporate office.

Non - renewable fuels used in manufacturing 
are diesel and coke. Coke is majorly used in 
furnace for melting of metal whereas diesel is 
used in running the DG sets. Knowing the 
impact of harmful air emissions due the use of 
coke and diesel, we aimed at reducing it's 
used at the source. Small and large projects 
were taken to achieve the results e.g. change 
in compressor, use of wasted heat energy 
instead of coke, increasing the height of 
furnace etc. As a result consumption of coke 
has decreased by 23% as compared to FY 
2011-12 whereas diesel consumption has 
decreased by 77% as compared to FY 2011-
12.
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Only pump manufacturer in India to 
have ESCO Grade certification.

G4-EN4: Energy consumption outside of the 
organization

We have a special cell called Pump Energy 
Assessment and Solution Cell which provides 
sustainable solutions for reducing carbon 
footprint at customer end. The team consists 
of certified Energy Managers and Energy 
Auditors. We are certified by BEE (Bureau of 
Energy Efficiency) as an ESCO (Energy 
Service Company) Grade 2 Company. 

KBL's energy audit team conducts energy 
audit for the customers. After in depth analysis 

of the data, solutions are provided to the client 
to improve the efficiency of pumps and 

Energy Saved 
(kWh)

 

2430183

 

Emissions 
Prevented 

(tCO2e)
2528.80

Financial 
benefit

 89.57 Rs. Mn

 

pumping system. Our energy saving solutions 
give guaranteed savings and verification of 
the same is done on demand. 

During the year 2014-15 we have saved 
around 2430183 kWh of energy and 
prevented the emission of 2528.8 tCO2e at 
customers end. 

Along with energy audit we plan to align usage 
of solar energy so that our clients can have 
benefits of both Energy Efficient Equipment 
and Renewable Energy supporting them for 
sustainable development. 

The energy efficiency market in India is facing 
2 key challenges namely, lack of awareness 
and policy paralysis. To overcome these 
challenges, the policy umbrella for energy 
efficiency has been widened with the 
introduction of National Mission for Enhanced 
Energy Efficiency (NMEEE) under the National 
Action Plan on Climate Change (NAPCC). In 
accordance to NMEEE, Perform Achieve and 
Trade (PAT) Scheme was launched by 
MoP/BEE for all Designated Consumers 
(DCs). (PAT) scheme is a market-based 
mechanism to enhance Energy Efficiency 
among the 'designated consumers or DCs' 
(large energy-intensive industries and 
facilities).

Energy audit 

Few examples include; 

 Client from Andhra Pradesh replaced pumps with  
energy efficient KBL make pumps. This resulted  i n 
savings of 0.4 million kWh/year (INR 2. 2 million  p e r 
year with payback period of just 7 months.

 Client from Karnataka saved 0.41 million   
kWh/year ( INR 2.2 mil l ion) after avai l ing our   
energy audit services.

 Client from Assam saved 0.099 kWh/year (Rs.  
0.39 million.).

 Client from Rajasthan saved0.117 kWh/year (Rs.  
0.35 million
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G4-EN5: Energy intensity

Energy intensity ratio is calculated by dividing 
absolute total energy consumption by 
production value in Rupees Million. This ratio 
includes energy used within the organization. 
Specific energy consumption is decreased by 
28% compared to FY 2011-12.

G4-EN6: Reduction  of   energy consumption

We have ENCON competition which is 
conducted every year for Kirloskar group of 
companies. This year we celebrated 25 years 
of this  competition. The  energy  conservation 
projects are scrunitized and Kirloskar group 

company's manufacturing unit are than 
awarded. The  energy performance of all the 
participants are audited by external auditor 
and the winners are selected. This year also 
we are recognized for achievements in energy 
conservation at the ENCON competition. The 
award for ENCON in large manufacturing 
category was won by Dewas plant and 2nd 
runner up position in same category went to 
Kirloskarvadi plant. The award for ENCON in 
small manufacturing category was won by 
Kaniyur plant. Dewas plant also conferred with 
the most innovative ENCON project.

Use of heat energy for Cupola furnace

Water is pumped to cool the slag from cupola furnace. In this process water is heated up to 85-
90°C. This heat available in the water is vented to the atmosphere and water is recycled back 
to cool the slag. The heat energy in the water is wasted in this process. 

ENCON project team identified this energy use potential. It was done by passing heated water 
through "Heat pipe" to preheat the combustion air by 42°C of cupola. This reduced the coke 
consumption and energy requirement. It resulted into savings in coke consumption of 
approximately 6.58kg/hr.

Furnace 

Old single track mains frequency furnace was changed with new medium frequency dual 
track furnace

There was a need to upgrade the technology. Older system had be disadvantages along 
with improper melting - pouring synchronization. Specific Power consumption will was 
almost 700kWh/ton. Melting capacity is 180 T/day.

With the new technology there is increase in molten metal availability due to separate pot 
capacities. Specific Power consumption will be almost 600kWh/ton. Melting capacity 
increased to 400 T/day.

Specific Energy Consumption
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Reciprocating compressors are replaced by Single centrifugal compressor. 

8 reciprocating compressors were used at a time to fulfil the compressed air demand of the 
factory. Huge cost was involved in breakdown and preventive maintenance. In absences of air 
requirement or pressure at its final setting, compressors were running on unload. The unload 
power consumption varies from 11-12kW and unloading hours vary from 4-5hrs/day.

To save on this unload power consumption, 7 reciprocating compressors were replaced with 
only one centrifugal compressor. This project saved 7 cooling jacket pumps consumption, 
auxiliary lube oil and pump electrical consumption. 

G4-EN7: Reductions  in  energy requirements 
of products and services

In Dewas and Sanand this year, 46 pumps of 3 
models received star label. Star label is the 
label given for energy efficient products. 

G4-EN8: Total water withdrawal by source 

G4-EN9: Water sources significantly affected 
by withdrawal of water 

We largely consume groundwater. All our 
gardens are irrigated by waste water received 
from factory or office which is treated and 
recycled
 

G4-EN10: Percentage and total volume of 
water recycled and reused 

We have increased use of recycled water and 
we intend to go further ahead in this journey. 
Dewas uses maximum i.e. 41% of recycled 
water. This year they have installed roof top 
harvesting system.

G4-EN11: Operational sites owned, leased, 
managed in, or adjacent to, protected areas 
and areas of high biodiversity value outside 
protected areas 

All manufacturing units are located in 
Industrial Development areas notified by Govt. 
of India. They are not located adjacent to 
protected areas and areas of high biodiversity 
value outside protected areas.

G4-EN12: Description  of  significant impacts 
of activities, products, and services on 
biodiversity in protected areas and areas of  

Specific Water Consumption
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high biodiversity value outside protected 
areas

All manufacturing units are located in 
Industrial Development areas notified by 
Govt. of India. None of our activities have 
direct impact on biodiversity in protected 
areas and areas of high biodiversity value.

G4-EN13: Habitats  protected  or restored 

All manufacturing units are located in 
Industrial Development areas notified by 
Govt. of India. We protect habitat developed in 
the company premises.

G4-EN14: Total number of IUCN Red List 
species and national conservation list species 
with habitats in areas affected by operations, 
by level of extinction risk 

All manufacturing units are located in 
Industrial Development areas notified by 
Govt. of India. None of our activities have 
direct impact on biodiversity in protected 
areas and areas of high biodiversity value.

G4-EN15: Direct greenhouse gas (GHG) 
emissions (Scope 1) 

G4-EN16: Energy indirect greenhouse gas 
(GHG) emissions (Scope 2)

G4-EN17: Other indirect greenhouse gas 
(GHG) emissions (Scope 3)

Not reported.

G4-EN18: Greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions 
intensity 

G4-EN19: Reduction of greenhouse gas 
(GHG) emissions

Intensity of green house gas emission is 
calculated based on emissions (EN15 and EN 
16) due to use of energy or generation of 
energy (EN3) from non renewable sources.

GHG intensity is the ratio of emissions (scope 

1 and 2) to the production value of that 
particular year. With respect to the baseline 
year i.e. 2011-12 this year GHG emission 
intensity is reduced by 11% whereas it has 
increased by 32% compared to 2013-14. 

G4-EN20: Emissions of ozone-depleting 
substances (ODS)

0.085 MT of R22 which has ozone depleting 
potential (used as refrigerant gas) was emitted 
in air this year.

G4-EN21: NOX, SOX, and other significant air 
emissions

The air emission stacks are monitored 
regularly as prescribed in the consent. All the 
emissions are within the permissible limits as 
mentioned by state pollution control boards. In 
FY 2014-15, 30 tons of SPM and 2.7 tons of 
SOx were emitted.  

G4-EN22: Total water discharge by quality 
and destination

All the sewage and effluent from offices and 
manufacturing units is recycled and reused. It 
is reused largely for maintaining the green 
cover in the respective campuses and for 
flushing in toilets. Due to this use, we have not 
released significant amount of untreated 
wastewater into the municipal sewage 
systems. However the water quality of 
recycled water is within the permissible limits 
mentioned by state pollution control board.   

G4-EN23: Total weight of waste by type and 
disposal method 

We are conscious about waste generated in 
our campus and we intend to reuse, recycle or 
disposed it in a sustainable manner. We 
ensure that the waste, hazardous or non 
hazardous, is disposed with the authorized 
vendor. We are constantly improving our 
waste management systems.
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 Waste  2014-15 2013-14 2013-12

 Food Wastage           -kg 21276.07 9858.65 10923.42

 Paint sludge          -tons 27.83 44.61 23411.25

 Used Oil                   -lit 433.40 347.00  

 Oil soaked Cotton waste      -tons 18.16 25.16 24949.98

 Metal waste             -kg 246957.12 52673.68 *NT

 Paper waste             -kg 10904.90 10117.93 *NT

 Plastic waste            -kg 2081.79 4015.17 *NT

 Burnt sand              -MT 709.39 1006.60 1307.47

 MS material             -MT 0.00 97.73 317.19

 Used batteries         -No. 73.00 229.00 43

 E-waste  42.00 35.00 9

 OTHER                    -kg 19579.70 1540.00 *NT

*NT: not reported

G4-EN24: Total number and volume of 
significant spills 

There were no significant spills in the reporting 
period.

G4-EN25: Weight of transported, imported, 
expor ted,  or  t reated waste  deemed 
hazardous under the terms of the Basel 
Convention Annex I, II, III, and VIII, and 
percentage of transported waste shipped 
internationally 

Hazardous wastes generated in various 
production processes like oil, non - ferrous 
metal, hazardous waste as defined in 
S c h e d u l e  -  4  o f  H a z a r d o u s  w a s t e 
(management & handling) Amendment Rules 
2003), are sold only to recyclers/ re-
refiners/re-processors registered with the 
Ministry of Environment and Forests (MoEF) / 
Central Pollution Control Board (CPCB). We 
do not ship hazardous waste internationally. 
G4 - EN26: Identity, size, protected status, and 
biodiversity value of water bodies and related 
habitats signif icantly affected by the 
organization's discharges of water and runoff 

All manufacturing units are located in 
Industrial Development areas notified by 
Govt. of India. Hence, this indicator is not 
applicable.

G4-EN27:  Extent of impact mitigation of
environmental impacts of products and 

services
As our commitment towards greener future 
and as a responsible organization we own 
product responsibility even at end -of- life of 
our product and therefore we have rolled out 
Product Recycle Programme for our 
customers. Kirloskar Brothers Ltd. is the first 
pump company in India to have this 
programme. 

We are also discussing with few suppliers at 
pilot level on packaging material. We are 
requesting them to take back their packaging 
material and reuse it. We hope to come up with 
a plan my next year. Refer to EN 2 to EN4, EN6 
to EN10 for Energy and water related issues. 

G4-EN28: Percentage of products sold and 
their  packaging  materials  that are reclaimed 
by category 

In EN27 we have mentioned about packaging 
material we receive from our suppliers for the 
product they supply. In this section we are 
mentioning about packaging which is done in 
KBL so that the product safely without any 
damage reaches our customers. 

We manufacture range of pumps from very 
small pumps for domestic applications to 
engineered pumps for large projects. We are 
making efforts to increase the use of 
packaging material which are recyclable. We 
have started using such recyclable products 
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for packaging in our plants. Health of our 
customers and channel partners are of prime 
importance. In this regards we have switched 
our packaging which now complies with 
standards like Restriction of Hazardous 
S u b s t a n c e s  D i r e c t i v e  ( R O H S )  a n d 
International Standards for Phytosanitary 
Measures No. 15 (ISPM 15).

ROHS: It restricts the use of the six 
substances like Lead (Pb), Mercury (Hg), 
Cadmium (Cd), Hexavalent chromium 
(Cr6+), Polybrominated biphenyls (PBB) and 
Polybrominated diphenyl ether (PBDE) as 
they are hazardous. 

ISPM 15: Its main purpose is to prevent the 
international transport and spread of disease 
and insects that could negatively affect plants 
or ecosystems.

G4-EN29: Monetary value of significant fines 
and total number of non-monetary sanctions 
for non-compliance with environmental laws 
and regulations 

There is no incidence of any fine or non-
compliance with respect to any national, 
regional and local regulations associated with 
environmental issues.

G4-EN30: Significant environmental impacts 
of transporting products and other goods and 
materials for the organization's operations, 
and transporting members of the workforce

Environment impacts of transporting products 
and services are provided in section EN 27. In 
case of transporting of members of workforce 
to the manufacturing unit or office and back 

home, company has provided bus facilities. 
These company buses act as a mass 
transportation and also take care of the safety 
of employees. 

G4-EN31: Total environmental protection 
expenditures and investments by type 
Not reported 

G4-EN32: Percentage of new suppliers that 
were screened using environmental criteria

Our supplier evaluation process involves 
assessment of suppliers for environment 
performance. This criterion is a part of 
evaluation format. Currently 100% suppliers 
are assessed based on the environmental 
criteria. 

G4-EN33: Significant actual and potential 
negative environmental impacts in the supply 
chain and actions taken 

We create awareness on energy conservation 
at supplier end. We share our knowledge and 
ENCON experience with them motivating 
them for energy conservation. As mentioned 
in other sections we have supplier screening 
mechanism where Environment conservation 
is one aspect. Only suppliers having proper 
processes in place are either given the work or 
are continued as supplier for KBL.

G4-EN34: Number of grievances about 
environmental impacts filed, addressed, and 
reso l ved  th rough  fo rma l  g r i evance 
mechanisms

There was no material grievances filed. 
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SOCIAL

PERFORMANCE

 Location   Females     Males

  2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15

 Kaniyur 1 0 0 1 0 0

 Dewas 0 0 2 11 13 12

 Kirloskarvadi 0 0 0 24  9 36

 Kondhapuri 0 0 0 12 9 10

 Corporate 8 7 5 34 22 30

 Sanand 0 0 0 9 3 9

LABOUR PRACTICES AND DECENT WORK 

G4-LA 1: Total number and rates of new employee hires and employee turnover by age group, 
gender and region

NEW EMPLOYEE HIRED

 Age-wise   2012-13 2013-14 2014-15
 Distribution

  M F Total M F Total M F Total

 < to 30 yrs 52 6 58 35 3 38 55 6 61

 31-50 yrs 32 3 35 20 4 24 35 1 36

 > 50 yrs 7 0 7 1 0  1 7 0 7
Note; data is as per the reporting boundary for that particular year. 

Note; data is as per the reporting boundary for that particular year.

ATTRITION DATA

Attrition with respect to gender and location

 Location   Females     Males

  2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15

 Kaniyur 1 0 0 1 0 0

 Dewas 0 0 2 11 13 12

 Kirloskarvadi 0 0 0 24  9 36

 Kondhapuri 0 0 0 12 9 10

 Corporate 8 7 5 34 22 30

 Sanand 0 0 0 9 3 9

 Location   Females     Males

  2012-13 2013-14 2014-15 2012-13 2013-14 2014-15

 Kaniyur 1 0 0 0 0 0
 Dewas 2 2 0 23 11 1
 Kirloskarvadi 1 0 1 39 20 18
 Kondhapuri 0 0 0 8 9 7
 Corporate 9 3 6 41 49 24
 Sanand NA 0 0 NA 4 1
 Shirwal 0 0 0 3 0 0
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Attrition with respect to age and gender

 Year  Gender < 30 yrs 31-50 yrs > 50 yrs

 2014-15 Male 31 18 2

  Female 5 2 0

  Total 36 20 2

 2013-14 Male 28 46 15

  Female 5  0  0 

  Total 33 46 15

 2012-13 Male 46 62 6

  Female 12 1 0

  Total 58 63 6

G4-LA 2: Benefits provided to full-time 
employees that are not provided to temporary 
or part-time employees, by significant 
locations of operation

To improve employee's satisfaction level 
benefits provided are:

 Mediclaim benefit -Medical coverage for all  
employees starting from 1, 00,000 and   
amount differs according to the band of   
employee, all permanent employees are  
covered under this policy, employee + 3  
fami l y  members  (spouse ,  ch i ld ren ,   
parents) are covered under this claim.

 Annual medical checkup is done for all   
employees and their spouses who are   
above 40 yrs and employees who are   
above 30 yrs. medical checkup is done for  
alternate yrs.

 Pariwar Suraksha Yojana is the scheme   
which provides financial relief in the form of  
monthly payment to the spouse of an   

employee who dies while on the services.

 To encourage employees to maintain good  
health by using the facilities at health clubs  
membership fees of heal th club are   
reimbursed which differs according to   
band.

 For   s t reng then ing   the   women   
empowerment across the organization   
company advocates the policy for women  
employment and to avoid the attrition rate  o f 
f e m a l e  e m p l o y e e s  d u e  t o  n a t u r a l   
reasons like marriage and family expansion  
we started with Sabbatical leave which is  
given for 1 year.

 Employees 'share a vision' stock option   
s c h e m e  p r o v i d e s  t h e  s h a r e s  o f    
organization to the employees on basis of  
their performance.

Other welfare benefits provided to the  
employees are:

 Gymnasium
 Badminton Hall
 Swimming Pool
 Hospital
 Cafeteria
 Table Tennis
 Family get together
 Temple
 Cultural Shows
 Sports Events

 Housing Colony at  
Kirloskarvadi
 School for Children
 Lectures on Work life  
Balance
 Lectures on Stress  
Management
 Health Club
 Play Ground
 Wedding gift
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G4-LA 3: Return to work and retention rates after parental leave, by gender

  2012-13 2013-14 2014-15

  M F M F M F

 Number of employees eligible for Parental leave 
 by gender 

 Number of employees that took parental leave 
 by gender 0 3 0 9  0 11*

All women employees are eligible 
for parental leave

G4-LA 4: Minimum  notice  periods regarding 
operational changes, including whether these 
are specified in collective agreements

For Notice period regarding operational 
changes we follow the procedures mentioned 
in the Industrial Disputes Act (21days). This 
Act was passed by the Central Government of 
India to make provisions for investigation and 
settlement of industrial disputes and came 
into existence in April 1947.

G4-LA 5: Percentage of total workforce 

Note :* 5 joined, 3 Left, 3 till today on leave continuation.

represented in formal joint management-
worker health and safety committees that help 
monitor and advice on occupational health 
and safety programs

50% workmen and 50% management are 
represented in safety committees

G4- LA 6: Type of injury and rates of injury, 
occupational diseases, lost days, and 
absenteeism, and total number of work-
related fatalities by region and by gender

 
2014-15  2013-14  2012-13  2011-12

No. of Fatalities  Male  0 0
0 0 

Female  0 0

No. of Lost Time 

Incidence Cases 

(LTI)  

Male  8 9
7 9 

Female  76.8  4

No. of Minor injuries 

including First Aid 

Cases  

Male  106  63
103  77  

Female  27  23

No. of Near-misses  Male  48  52
41 54

Female  17  28

Frequency rate  Male  0.5  0.6
0.7 0.7

Female  13.1  0.2

Severity rate  Male  5.2  12.4 10.6 9.3
Female  80.5  0.5

Man Days Lost  (Hrs)  Male  280  441.0
137 151

Female  78  47.0

Occupational disease 

(No.)   

Male
 

0
 

0.0 0 0
Female  0 0.0

 

Note: We started monitoring safety with respect to gender since 2013-14
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All our manufacturing plants are certified for 
Occupational Health and Safety Assessment 
Series (OHSAS) standards ISO 18001 and 
Environment Management System (ISO 
14001). Our corporate office and four plants at 
Sanand, Kaniyur (Coimbatore), Kirloskarvadi, 
Dewas are audited for SA8000.

Safety inspections of all manufacturing plants, 
project sites and corporate office are being 
carried out frequently to find out short falls and 
improvements. 

We have developed software called incident 
management system for t racking al l 
accidents, incidents, near miss including 
unsafe acts and conditions in the system to 
avoid recurrence 

G4- LA 7: Workers with high incidence or high 
risk of diseases related to their occupation 

No workers are involved in occupational 
activities having high incidence or high risk of 
specific diseases, which prevents to maintain 
the organization's social license. Also we do 
not work where there is high r isk of 
communicab le  d iseases  o r  such in 
professions that have a high incidence of 
specific diseases.

We conduct our hazard identification and risk 
analysis as a part of our OHSAS 18001 to 
check for the significant risk in terms of 
occupational health and safety at a regular 
frequency. No such significant risks have been 
reported.

G4- LA 8: Health and safety topics covered in 
formal agreements with trade unions

Category Male Female

Senior Management 22 24

Middle Management 24 29

Junior Management 23 33

Workers 8 4

G4-LA 10: Programs for skills management 
and lifelong learning that support the 
continued employability of employees and 
assist them in managing career endings 

Career development policy, training and 
development, cross functional projects, 
action learning projects are some ways used 
to develop the enhancement of functional, 
professional & personal competencies and 
skills of individuals by bridging the gaps 
between competencies required by the job 
and competencies possessed by the 
individual performing that job through 
systematic  &  structured  training & 
developmental activities

There is a formal bilateral agreement with 
trade unions to cover health and safety issues 
under the following heads.

 1. Medical Allowance. 
 2. Mediclaim/Hospitalization Policy 
 3. Death benefit fund
 4. Safety at Work place 
 5. VRS of Sick employees 

G4-LA 9: Average hours of training per year 
per employee by gender, and by employee 
category 

* Outbound Team 
building training 

Program. * Professional 
Presence

* Cultural Sensitivity

* Safety Awareness 

* Visionary Leaders 
for Manufacturing 

Program

* Creativity, Problem 
Solving & Innovation

* Project 
Management

* Managing 
Change

* Advance Excel

* Developing 
Leader in you 

Programs for 
skills management
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Few sample training programs are listed 
below.

Following table shows plant wise staff 
employees whose performance review were 

 Location Female Male Grand Total

 Sanand  1 24 25

 Kaniyur 3 8 11

 Dewas 4 130 134

 Kirloskarvadi 6 327 333

 Kondhapuri  0 55 55

 Pune 60 334 394

 Grand Total 74 878 952

G4-LA 12: Composition of governance 
bodies and breakdown of employees per 
employee category according to gender, age 
group, minority group membership, and other 
indicators of diversity 

Details of board members are available on our 
website. We have 1 female member, as 
minority representation. Details of board 
members are given at url:

http://www.kirloskarpumps.com/investors-
board-of-directors.aspx also refer Employees 
- page 38

G4-LA 13: Ratio of basic salary and 
remuneration of women to men by employee 
category, by significant locations of operation 

KBL is a merit based organisation. We do not 
discriminate based on gender.

G4-LA 14: Percentage of new suppliers that 
were screened using labour practices criteria

New supplier selection process involves 
screening of parameters including labour 
practices at supplier premises. Our evaluation 
form contains check points for health and 
safety of labour, wages and compensation, 
operating environment and basic facilities like 
drinking water etc. Those suppliers who fail to 
comply with the requirement are asked to 
implement the same. We don't issue vendor 

Sr.  Program Title 
No

1 Business Excellence  & Quality

2 Behavioral based Safety

4 CII Assessor Training Program

5 CII HR Summit 2014

6 Corporate Communication

7 Create Competitive advantage of using   
Lean

8 Dealing with difficult people

9 Emergency preparedness and disaster risk

10 Hydraulic  Institute of  e-learning course

11 IMS Lead auditor course

12 Integrated Management system EHS +   
OHS

13 Manufacturing Excellence Mission

14 Mizusumashi, Kanban & Supermarket

15 MOST Applicator 

16 MOST Techniques

17 Plant Safety Audit  & Process Safety   
management

18 SAP -Material Management 

19 SAP -QM Module 

20 Six Sigma

21 Supplier Quality Manual 

22 KAIZEN Training Program

23 Negotiation Skills

24 Finance for Non Finance Managers

25 Product Knowledge training

26 Cultural Sensitivity

27 Product Knowledge training

G4-LA11: Percentage of employees receiving 
regular performance and career development 
reviews, by gender and by employee category 

100% of staff employees are considered for 
regular performance and career development 
review.
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codes to suppliers who fail to implement the 
labour practices and human rights check 
points in evaluation criteria. We make sure that 
all our new suppliers are gone through 
screening of labour practices at their 
premises. A supplier re-evaluation process is 
done for existing suppliers, in which we re-
ensure that suppliers are adhering to human 
rights and Labour practices compliances. 
KBL is committed for same through SA8000 
certification.

G4-LA15: Significant actual and potential 
negative impacts for labour practices in the 
supply chain and actions taken:

We have found no negative impact for labour 
pract ices in supply chain, we as an 

organization support and respect the 
protect ion of  human r ights.  No non 
conformities have been reported in the internal 
or external audit of Sa8000.

G4-LA16: Number of grievances about labour 
practices filed, addressed, and resolved 

Number of grievances filed by labor   40

Number of grievances addressed  40

Number of grievances resolved 40

Number of grievances filed prior to  2
reporting period and resolved 
during the reporting period
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HUMAN 

RIGHTS

G4-HR 1: Total number and percentage of 
significant investment agreements and 
contracts that include human rights clauses or 
that underwent human rights screening.

KBL has not executed any investment 
agreements which contravene human rights 
clauses.

G4-HR 2: Total hours of employee training on 
human r ights pol icies or procedures 
concerning aspects of human rights that are 
relevant to operat ions, including the 
percentage of employees trained. 

We have appointed ethics counsellors for all 
our manufacturing locations that look after the 
implementation of Code of ethics.

Ethics training 

 Level Total No. of Hrs

 Senior Management 5
 Middle Management 102
 Junior Management 252
 Workers 1247

 Level % of employee trained

 Senior Management 6
 Middle Management 23
 Junior Management 23

All permanent and contractual employees 
have been trained through human rights 
awareness sessions as a part of the SA8000 
certification.

G4-HR 3: Total number of incidents of 
discrimination and corrective actions taken. 

We are committed in all areas to provide a 
work  env i ronment  tha t  i s  f ree  f rom 
harassment. Harassment based upon an 
individual's sex, race, ethnicity, national origin, 
age, religion or any other legally protected 
characteristics is not tolerated. No incidence 
has been reported.

G4-HR 4: Operations and suppliers identified 
in which the right to exercise freedom of 
association and collective bargaining may be 

violated or at significant risk, and measures 
taken to support these rights. 

G4-HR 5: Operations and suppliers identified 
as having significant risk for incidents of child 
labour, and measures taken to contribute to 
the effective abolition of child labour 

We uphold the law of not employing children 
any of our factories. It is bound by statutory 
legislation (Factories Act, 1948) and proper 
records are maintained in this regard. We 
strictly adhere to the laws of the land with 
regard to forced and compulsory labour, 
which are prohibited under various acts and 
statutes.

G4-HR 6: Operations and suppliers identified 
as having significant risk for incidents of 

46



forced or compulsory labor, and measures to 
contribute to the elimination of all forms of 
forced or compulsory labor

Our commitment to human rights extends to 
the deepest levels of the supply chain. We 
ensure that our suppliers abide by human 
right clause by re-evaluating the incidents of 
child and forced labour.

Cycle of re-evaluation depends upon the type 
of supplier and material of supply. During 
supplier evaluation process we ensure that no 
child and forced labour incidents are 
performed at supplier end as a part of the 
SA8000. We conduct supplier meet wherein 
we take the awareness session of Human right 
clauses.

G4-HR 7: Percentage of security personnel 
trained in the organization's human rights 
policies or procedures that are relevant to 
operations 

All security personnel are trained for SA 8000 
certification which covers human rights 
clause.

G4-HR 8: Total number of incidents of 
violations involving rights of indigenous 
peoples and actions taken 

No incidence was recorded in the reporting 
period.

G4-HR 9: Total number and percentage of 
operations that have been subject to human 
rights reviews or impact assessments

We have appointed ethics counsellors for all 
our manufacturing locations that look after the 
implementation of code of ethics. We have 
constituted the Ethics committee to ensure the 
enforcements of code of ethics amongst the 
employees of Kirloskar Brothers Limited and 
all other stakeholders. 

G4-HR 10: Percentage of new suppliers that 
were screened using human rights criteria

Evaluation of all new suppliers is based on 
environment (Central Pollution Control Board 
norms, disposal of hazardous waste, 
recycling of waste, use of non-conventional 
resources, corporate social responsibility, 
compliance to Child Labour Act ) and safety 
(awareness level, use of PPE and on site 
safety conditions, protection of equipment's) 
clause. 100% suppliers are screened for 
above mentioned clause.

G4-HR 11: Significant actual and potential 
negative human rights impacts in the supply 
chain and actions taken

We have found no negative impact for Human 
rights in supply chain.

G4-HR 12: Number of grievances about 
human rights impacts filed, addressed, and 
resolved  through  formal  grievance 
mechanisms 

There are no reportable grievances in this 
year.
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SOCIETY

communities 

Our society perception survey clearly 
indicates that there are no significant potential 
or actual negative impacts on our local 
communities.  KBL has got a positive 
feedback from survey as environmental 
friendly & pollution free organization. We do 
not dispose any hazardous wastes in nearby 
area and also do not pollute the water.

G4-SO3: Total number and percentage of 
operations assessed for risks related to 
corruption and the significant risks identified 

In our organization understanding of 
corruption risks, schemes, and potential legal 
consequences are the prerequisite used for 
an effective risk assessment. We conduct 
awareness with our key members and firm 
stakeholders that are to be involved in the 
process. 

G4-SO4: Communication and training on 
anti-corruption policies and procedures 

All employees are trained in organizations 
anti-corruption policies and procedures 
through Code of Ethics. This is our third year 
when we have conducted Code of Ethics 
examination through e-learning portal 
developed .Code of ethics covers guidelines 
on anti-corruption, anti-competitive behavior, 
legal compliance, public policy, fairness in 
dealing with all our stakeholders etc.

G4-SO1: Percentage of operations with 
implemented local community engagement, 
impact assessments, and development 
programs 

KBL is committed to the communities where 
we live and work with the objective of 
"Enriching Lives" through sustained results in 
socia l ,  economic and envi ronmental 
parameters.  We are engaged in "Corporate 
Social Responsibility" by improving the lives in 
te rms  o f  educa t ion ,  hea l th ,  sa fe ty, 
environment, employment opportunities and 
social support of the local communities. We 
conduct Society perception survey and 
engagement activities at our manufacturing 
locations and corporate office. Based on the 
survey feedback from society respective 
locations prepare action plan based on need 
of local community. We also work with 
"Kirloskar Foundation and "Vikas Charitable 
trust" to enhance society engagement 
initiatives. We conduct yearly programs like 
"Vasundhara Film Festival" for society which 
covers awareness for environment and 
Biodiversity. Our operations at different 
locations conduct the rural health checkup 
camp & workshops for Women and senior 
citizens. AIDS awareness program was also 
conducted by distributing pamphlets and 
taking rallies and plantation of sampling. 

G4-SO2: Operations with significant actual 
and potential negative impacts on local 
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Training details on Anti-corruption
 
 Senior Management  Middle Management Junior Management 

 Locations No. of  % Of No. Of % Of No. of  % Of 
  Employees  employees  Employees  employees Employees employees

 Pune 46 98 108 98 243 99

 Kirloskarvadi 11 100 75 100 259 100

 Dewas 3 100 31 100 99 98

 Kaniyur 1 100 1 100 9 100

 Sanand 0 0 5 100 25 100

 Kondhapuri 3 100 16 100 44 100

G4-SO5: Confirmed incidents of corruption 
and actions taken 

No incidence have been reported 

G4-SO6: Total value of political contributions 
by country and recipient/beneficiary 

There are no financial or non-monetary grants 
made to any political party during the 
reporting year.

G4-SO7: Total number of legal actions for anti-
compet i t ive behavior,  ant i - t rust ,  and 
monopoly practices and their outcomes 

No legal action has been instituted against the 
Company for anti-competitive behavior, anti-
trust and monopoly practices, during this 
reporting period.

G4-SO8: Monetary value of significant fines 
and total number of non-monetary sanctions 
for noncompliance with laws and regulations 

There is no incidence of any fine or non-
compliance with respect to anti-competitive 
behaviour, anti-trust and monopoly practices.

G4-SO9/SO10: Percentage of new suppliers 
that were screened using criteria for impacts 
on society / Significant actual and potential 
negative impacts on society in the supply 
chain and actions taken 

We have found no negative impact in society 
due to supply chain. We take perception 
survey for society where we take actions on 
issues raised by society. Most of our suppliers 
are in Industrial area therefore risk of impact 
on society is less

G4-SO11: Number of grievances about 
impacts on society filed, addressed, and 
resolved  through  formal  grievance 
mechanisms 

(No such grievance is recorded for this year).
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PRODUCT 

RESPONSIBILITY 

G4-PR1: Percentage of significant product 
and service categories for which health and 
safety impacts are assessed for improvement

We take care of health and safety aspects at all 
stages of product life cycle. It starts with 
Research and Development, Product 
Development, manufacturing, marketing, 
storage and f inal  use and disposal , 
certifications. We keep vibrations/noise, 
coating painting as per the standards. As of 
now OECD guidelines are not application for 
pumps.

G4-PR2: Total number of incidents of non-
compliance with regulations and voluntary 
codes concerning the health and safety 
impacts of products and services during their 
life cycle, by type of outcomes

The Company has never received any such 
sanctions for violation of regulatory norms. 

G4-PR3: Type of product and service 
information required by the organization's 
procedures for  product  and serv ice 
information and labelling, and percentage of 
significant product and service categories 
subject to such information requirements

All information related to product is provided 
to the customers through product brochures 
and Installation and Operations Manuals 
which is also available on the website. Our 
products conforms to standards like IS, 
Factory Manual (FM), Under Laboratories (UL) 
and all the required information related to 
product is provided to customers.

G4- PR4: Total number of incidents of non-
compliance with regulations and voluntary 
codes concerning product and service 

information and labelling, by type of outcomes

There were no incidents of non-compliance 
with regulations and voluntary codes 
concerning product and services information 
and labelled.

G4-PR5: Results of surveys measuring 
customer satisfaction

We conduct survey for each of our customer 
as per our business verticals. We are currently 
implementing the feedbacks received from 
the surveys. The feedbacks can be referred in 
section on stakeholder engagement of this 
report. 

G4-PR6:  Sale of banned or disputed products

We do not have any product in market which is 
banned. 

G4- PR7: Total number of incidents of non-
compl iance  with  regulat ions  and 
voluntary codes  concerning  marketing 
communications, including advertising, 
promotion, and sponsorship, by type of 
outcomes

Nil

G4-PR8: Total number of substantiated 
complaints regarding breaches of customer 
privacy and losses of customer data

No such complaints have been made. The 
Company respects customer privacy

G4-PR9: Monetary value of significant fines 
for non-compliance with laws and regulations 
concerning the provision and use of products 
and services

There were no fines for non -compliance with 
laws and regulations concerning the provision 
and use of products and services.
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AWARDS

 Kirloskarwadi Plant  received Excellent  
E n e r g y  E f f i c i e n t  U n i t  A w a r d  f r o m   
Confederation of Indian Industry (CII) for  the 
year 2014.

 Sanand Plant has received Award  for the  
Energy Efficient Unit" in 15th National   
A w a r d  f o r  E x c e l l e n c e  i n  E n e r g y   
Management 2014.

 KBL Small Pump Operations ( Which   
includes Dewas, Kaniyur and Sanand   
plants) received "Significant Achievement  i n 
Business Excel lence f rom CI I -  EXIM   
Bus iness  Exce l l ence  Award "  on  19   
November 2014.

 KBL Kaniyur operation's has won the   
Gold ASSOCHAM Innovation Excellence  
Award for advancement in Science and  
Technology (h t tp : / /www.wor ldpumps.com/  
v i ew /39636 /awa rd - fo r- k i r l oska r-b ro the rs -a l l -  
women-coimbatore-plant/)

 KBL Kaniyur plant awarded  ABK - AOTS  
DOSOKAI - Japan, Chennai Chapter 

 Kaniyur Awarded the "Gold Award" in the  
category of "Maintenance - Unsung Hero"  t o 
Mr. Vijayaragavan

 Kaniyur plant received  QCFI,  5th POKA -  
Y O K E  c o m p e t i t i o n  C C P Y C - 2 0 1 4 ,   
Awarded the "Outstanding Performance  
award" to Vinod  and  "Excellent award" to  Mr. 
Jayakumar   

 Dewas and Kaniyur plant received   
"Green Co Silver" award during Green Co  
Summit 2014 at Chennai. .

 K B L  D e w a s  h a s  s e c u r e d  a w a r d   
certification & Trophy for "Best  CSR   
Practices Award" during 3rd Indore HR  
SUMMIT - 2014 organized by Acropolis  
Enlightening Wisdom held on 26 April   
2014. 

 The World CSR Congress 2014 has   
felicitated us with the award of the "India's  
Most Ethical Company in the Industrial   
Manufacturing" category 

 KBL Kaniyur plant awarded "Winner in   
Manufactur ing  Today  case  study   
competition on Sustainability category at  
Chennai.  

 KBL Kaniyur plant awarded "Merit   
Award"  by  C I I  SR-5S commi t tee  on   
19.12.14 at Chennai. 

 KBL Kaniyur  plant awarded "Award for  
Ta len t  management "  by  A f r ica  Best   
Employer Brand Awards 2014 on 10th   
December at Le Meridien, Mauritius.
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" KBL Kaniyur Team awarded  " Excellence award" in 10th Kaizen for Incremental improvements 
Competition conducted by QCFI - Chennai Chapter 
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CASE STUDIES

Case Study: Use of recyclable materials in 
products

Chharodi  (Sanand)  plant  in Gujarat  
manufactures submersible pumps in the size 
range 4" to  8". Our products are designed 
using materials which are recyclable. As an 
example pump model KS6G+-0804 has 
a lmost  98% components  wh ich  a re 
recyclable. Table gives the details of 
components,  the mater ia l  used and 
recyclability.

 Component Material Recyclability

 Bowl Cast Iron 

 NRV Cast Iron 

 Suction Housing Cast Iron 

 Impeller  Steel 

 Shaft Steel  100%

 Coupling Steel 

 Sleeve Steel 

 Fasteners Steel 

 Sheet Metal Steel 

 Bush Ltb-4  

 Packing Material Paper 

 Rubber Parts Rubber  20%

 Plastic Bush Plastic  70%

This plant has also taken initiative of reuse of 
packing material. More than 50% of craft tube 
used for packing of stator and rotor have been 
reused in the last 3 years:

 Year % Craft tube reused

 2012-13 50%

 2013-14 46%

 2014-15 76%

Weight reduction in packing material as resulted in saving of more than 900 trees.

 Packing design before Improved packing with less material Number of trees saved

     128
     

53



 Packing design before Improved packing with less material Number of trees saved

     
     246

     347

     201

Case Study - Kirloskar Vasundhara 
International Film Festival, Kirloskarvadi:

 Kirloskar Vasundhara International Film 
Festival (KVIFF) is the only Indian festival of its 
kind which combines film screenings and 
allied activities related to environment, wildlife, 
energy, air, and water" 

  KVIFF is an innovative attempt to explore 
nature and analyze topical issues related to 
the environment. It presents an opportunity to 
evolve on a common platform, to work 
towards providing effective and meaningful 
communication material; for preserving our 
great natural heritage. The message of the 
festival is to preserve, protect and save the 
earth for generation next."

(Ref:http://www.kirloskarvasundharafest.in/a
bout-vasundhara.html)

The theme of Kirloskar Vasundhara Festival in 
2014 was 5 R: Reduce, Reuse, recycle, 
Recover and Refuse.

Various  events  were  organized  at 
Kirloskarvadi which included following:

 Nature walks at Forest Academy at village  
Kundal,

 Water conservation rally by school   
students,

 Film show at colleges,

 Kirloskar Vasundhara Mitra & Sanman   
Award.

This was  consecutive  fourth  year of 
celebration of this festival at Kirloskarvadi and 
fifth year at Sangli.
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S t u d e n t s  t a k i n g  p l e d g e  o n  W a t e r 
Conservation at Vishnu Digambar Paluskar 
High school, Palus 

Kirloskar Vasundhara International Festival : Photography Exhibition 

Kirloskar Vasundhara Mitra Puraskar to Mr.Ashok Lakade  and Mr Arun Savant

Kirloskar Vasundhara Sanman Award to Dr.Vishvambhar Choudhari  
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Case Study - Eye check up & Cataract 
detection camps  

In India more than 60 percent blindness is 
caused by cataract in the adults above the 
age of 50 years. This impacts adversely on the 
quality of life for this age group. The problem is 
severe in rural areas due to lack of sufficient 
facilities to detect and treat cataract. KBL 
decided to collaborate with Lion's National 
Association for Blind (NAB) hospital at Miraj to 
conduct free eye check-up for 10 villages in 

the vicinity of Kirloskarvadi plant. 489 senior 
citizens underwent the eye check-up and 56 
were successfully operated for cataract. In 
addition a session on Eye Donation was 
organized for senior women at village Burli. 
These women were recognized through a 
certificate of appreciation for their noble 
contribution. Some of the families could not 
afford to buy medicines as they were 
financially very weak. Such families were 
provided with free medicines. 
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Case  S tudy  H IV /A IDS Awareness 
Programme in the local community at 
Kirloskarvadi

One of the "Millenium Development Goals of 
the United Nations is to "Combat HIV/AIDS, 
Malaria and other diseases" . In order to 
prevent the spread of HIV/AIDS, it is 
necessary to educate the adolescent 
children. The "School Adolescent Education 
Programme" and "Integrated Rural AIDS 
Awareness Programme" have been initiated 
by the government to create awareness 
among adolescent age group. KBL is 
contributing to this effort by conducting "Aids 

Awareness Day" and "Aids Awareness Week" 
for employees and the local community at 
Kirloskarvadi. During this event HIV/AIDS 
prevention badges are distributed to all 
emp loyees  .  Pamph le ts  con ta in ing 
information related to HIV/AIDS are distributed 
in school children and nearby community.  
Skits and street plays are performed to ensure 
effective communication of the message. 
Medium of traditional folk songs like Powada 
is  used to connect with the audience in which 
message on importance of prevention is 
stressed.

AIDS awareness programme at Pratinidhi High School, Kundal 

"Powada" traditional folk song being sung on AIDS awareness programme at village Dudhondi   
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process to cut down the product development 
time significantly.
The focus on niche application markets was 
evident in the development of primary heat 
transfer pumps for the 1 X 500 Megawatt (MW) 
BHAVINI Prototype Fast Breeder Reactor 
(PFBR). The development strengthens our 
presence in the segment of nuclear power 
genera t ion .  The  GK-W pump ser ies 
conforming to ISO 5199 and complying with 
the Minimum Efficiency Index (MEI) as per 
Euro norms of 2015 and 2017 was launched. 
Sustainability is the underlying theme of KBL's 
strategy. Therefore, the company persisted 
with its efforts towards promotion of the 

TMLowest Life Cycle Cost (LLC ) pumps, which 
consume least energy throughout the product 
life cycle, solar pumps, energy audit services 
and hydro turbine business. Emphasis was 
laid on growing the valves business. Our 
market share in new markets such as HVACR 
continues to grow. We restructured our 
marketing organisation for the purpose of 
product and service differentiation.
The small pump business strengthened its 
network of partners across the country. The 
company's supply chain processes were 
strengthened to ensure availability and reduce 
inventory. Small pump business continues to 
perform with Return on Capital Employed in 
excess of 100 percent. Our focus is on 
growing submersible pump business 
supported by the Sanand factory and a 
dedicated marketing organisation. The 
"Chhotu pump" was introduced for household 
applications in the price sensitive markets.
Our company has the largest installed base of 
pumps in India and we are closely aligned to 
the after sales support requirements of our

 

STRATEGY
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Globalisation and increased emphasis on 
international business yielded good results. 
Revenues from international business 
contributed 35 percent of the consolidated 
Kirloskar Brothers Limited (KBL) revenues.   
KBL acquisition of SyncroFlo Inc. in Atlanta, 
Georgia boosted our product portfolio 
offerings and reach in the North American 
market. The acquisition will strengthen 
packaged offerings for Heating Ventilation Air 
Conditioning and Refrigeration System 
(HVACR) market in the North American region.  
In the project business, leveraging financial 
control led to improvement in the balance 
sheet. We pursued the strategy of being 
selective in project business and are glad to 
report that customers have begun to 
appreciate our organisation's stand on 
payment terms since it is of mutual benefit. 
Institutionalisation of best in class project 
management practices helped in better 
project control. 
We made significant penetration in critical 
applications market with prestigious orders 
and approvals from key market participants. 
We are strategically well positioned in the 
building and construction market through our 
differentiated offerings and intend to offer 
comprehensive solutions. We are promoting 
energy efficient solutions across market 
sectors exhibiting our commitment towards 
sustainability.
We focused on making our manufacturing 
operations lean and more productive to cater 
to the growing products business. The N and 
NPT certificate awarded to our Kirloskarvadi 
factory is a testament of our technological 
edge and commitment to product quality. We 
have revamped our product development 



 customerst.. We endeavour to be closer to the 
cus tomer  and become proact i ve  in 
supporting them with service and spares. A 
g r o u p  w a s  f o r m e d  t o  s u p p o r t  t h e 
refurbishment requirements of our institutional 
customers. The measure was in addition to 
the refurbishment centers working across the 
country.

Information technology based tools were 
leveraged across the organisation to 
streamline processes in functions like 
marketing, after sales and supply chain and 
deliver incremental value to customers.

KBL unveiled a new, inspiring vision in the 
current fiscal year. The vision is expected to 
galvanize our employees and business 
partners to deliver their best every day for the 
benefit of stakeholders of KBL.

The emphasis is on driving a balanced growth 
in India and overseas business. KBL's 
international business now contributes 35 
percent to the consolidated KBL revenues. 
While KBL continues to enjoy leadership 
position in the Indian pump market, it also 
leads in the UK pump market through its 
subsidiary SPP and has strengthened its 
position in North America, Europe, the Middle 
East, South East Asia and Afr ica. In 
international markets, KBL delivers value to 
the customers through a network of 
subsidiaries, manufacturing plants and dealer 
base in strategic locations. KBL positions 
multiple brands offering unique set of values 
to the customers. International business was 
restructured to improve on customer connect 
and enable seamless collaboration across 
KBLs' global entities. 
KBL's thrust on innovation and customer 
centricity manifested in the development and 
launch of new products such as i-CAN and i-
NS. i-CAN series of pumps are meant for the 
ice-making plants, cold storages, air-
conditioning plants and dairies. The seal-less 

and gland-less mono-block lightweight 
design of the pump reduces maintenance 
time and total cost of ownership. The pump is 
capable of handling toxic, explosive, 
expensive, hazardous, cryogenic and 
corrosive fluids without any possibility of 
emissions into the environment and has noise 
free operation. The i-NS series is a non-clog 
sewage submersible pump. The compact 
size of the pump with an aesthetically-
improved design aids in maintenance-free 
work and in minimizing submergence.

There is a structured mechanism to monitor 
t h e  e n v i r o n m e n t a l  i m p a c t  t h r o u g h 
measurement of use of resources such as 
energy, water and materials. KBL factories 
utilize renewable energy like wind power. In 
order to enhance environmental performance, 
s o m e  o f  o u r  m a n u f a c t u r i n g  p l a n t s 
participated in Green Ratings for Companies 
(GreenCo) rating system of Confederation of 
Indian Industry (CII). Our Kaniyur, Dewas and 
Sanand plants were awarded the silver rating. 
KBL is the first pump manufacturing company 
in India to receive the award. 

Safety is of prime importance to us. Safety 
training programs are organized regularly for 
employees at manufacturing plants, project 
sites and offices. Safety week is organized to 
create awareness amongst employees and 
provide platform for the employees to share 
knowledge and best practices pertaining to 
safety aspects. Safety score card is reviewed 
periodically to ensure continual improvement 
in safety performance. As a commitment to 
provide a fair and humane environment to all 
stakeholders, KBL adopted the deployment of 
practices as per the SA 8000 guidelines and 
abide by the International Standards and 
applicable labour laws.

Sector specific strategies are described in 
following pages.
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Power Irrigation Water

  Maintain leadership position  
in Indian Power market.

 Leverage present  track   
record to win and execute  
major projects..

 Marketing of value added  
solutions

 Leverage certifications such  
as ASME N/NPT Stamp

 Participate in Indian   
nuclear power market 

  Promote concrete volute  
pumps and Lowest Life Cycle  

 TMCost Pumps (LLC )

 Provide customized and   
innovative system   
engineering solutions

 Work with reliable civil   
partners to execute project  
ahead of schedule

 Selective in participating in  
projects

  Maintain leadership position  
in municipal water supply  
market.

 Market customized and   
innovative solutions

 Grow in the waste water   
treatment market 

 Promote Lowest Life Cycle  
TMCost (LLC ) 

IndustryGas, Oil and Defense Building and Construction

  Increase market share in fire  
fighting market and promote  
approved  UL listed   
firefighting pump package 

 Increase market share for  
process market

 Leverage network of channel  
partners

 Promote value added   
 TMproducts like LLC  and Auto  

prime.

  Maintain leadership position  
in the utilities market

 Improve market share in the  
process market 

 Market value added solutions  
such as Lowest Life Cycle  Cost 
Pumps

 Strengthen channel partners  
network. 

  Maintain leadership position  
in infrastructure and Fire   
Fighting Pump market

 Increase market share in  
HVAC and HYPN market 

 Market value added solutions

 Strengthen partnerships  
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  Deepen and widen the   
footprint

 Position energy efficient   
products

 Improve supply chain   
processes to ensure product  
availability

 Focus on product localization

  Reduce response time for  
spares 

 Be proactive in reaching out  
to customers 

 Improve the reach of KBL  
spares and service 

 Leverage information   
technology (IT) to improve  
response time.

  Increase market share of  
existing product range

 Establish strategic tie ups  
with EPC players

 Deepen and widen the   
footprint

 Promote new products such  
as suction diffuser and triple  
duty valve. 

ValvesDistribution Customer Service and Spares
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As per the International Framework on 
integrated reporting "Business Model" is 
defined as given below:

"An organizations business model is its 
system of transforming inputs, through its 
business act iv i t ies, into outputs and 
outcomes that aims to fulfill the organization's 
strategic purposes and create value over the 
short, medium and long term."

KBL uses capitals both in monetized and non- 
monetized form to generate outputs and 
outcomes of significant importance.Business 

 

BUSINESS 

MODEL

activities include the planning, design and 
manufacture of products or the deployment of 
specialized skills and knowledge in the 
provision of services. Encouraging a culture of 
innovation is often a key business activity in 
terms of generating new products and 
services that anticipate customer demand, 
introducing efficiencies and better use of 
technology, substituting inputs to minimize 
adverse social or environmental effects, and 
finding alternative uses for outputs."

>Provide complete
hydraulic solution to 
customers
>Value engineered
products and service 

>Capability analysis
with respect to
customer
requirement

>Customised
Design for
engineered pumps
>Technology
Improvement in
existing product
offerings 

Customer
Value 

Design &
Development

After Sales service

Channel
Partners

Product
Testing

>Product testing in
state of art testing
facility
>Ensure product
safety for customers,
and regulatory
requirements.

>Packing of 
materials as per
international
standards 
>Shift in packaging
from wood to card
boards in specific
segments

>Channel partners
upgradation as per KBL
standards
>Developing strategic
relationships

>Structured approach to
cater to the customer needs
for after sales service
>Authorised service center
and ARC as extended arms
of KBL service offering

>Supplier Value
management through up
gradation progams
>Focused cost reduction
and quality improvement
>Operational excellence
helps to utilize installed
capacity

Engineered and custom
made products are directly
delivered to customer

Direct

Packing
and Dispatch

Order
Generation

Customer
Feedback

>Customer feedback is
taken through formal and
informal mechanisms
>Using customer learning
and listening post for
product and process 
improvement

Procurement

Operations,
Manufacturing

& Assembly

>Suppliers involved
for items / components
taken as brought out
>Supplier are
selected based on
operational capacity,
QMS and code of
ethics compliance

Supply
Chain
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differentiate  in  the market place 
(through product differentiation, 
market  segmentat ion,  del ivery 
channels and marketing) and gain 
competitive advantage.

The value is created for the customers 
through the "Value Propositions" and 
the business activities are performed 
to deliver value to our customers. 
The value proposition through various 
approaches  enables  KBL to 

 APPROACH VALUE PROPOSITION CUSTOMERS

Pumps and Pumping solutions

We capture the inputs of our   
customers through direct   
engagement. Based on the  
information about prospective  
projects, we work towards  
providing a customized solution. 
For standard designs we have 
developed very user friendly 
Dolphin software for product 
selection. Our long relationship 
with our contractors and 
consultants for projects is an 
added advantage. We have 
developed various value 
propositions in our products   
which gives us competitive  
advantage. On receipt of order  
the production of pumps is 
undertaken at the manufacturing  
plant. Final products are 
delivered to customer.  

 
 

 

Valves

Two different channels for catering 
to the customers. 

 Bidding for tenders through our  
contractors. 
 Project business through   
business vertical of the   
company.

Wide range of product 
offerings

Quality and reliability

Customized material of
construction based on the 
application requirement of 
customer

Water Supply

Water Treatment

Power projects- 
cooling water

Irrigation projects - 
flow control

Industries

Oil and Gas

Chemical Process 
Industries 

Sugar and Allied 
Industries

Pharmaceutical

Mining

Steel Plants

Airports

Residential and
Commercial
Buildings

Hospitals

Hotels

Auto-prime which 
requires no priming
or foot valve.

Lowest Life Cycle Cost

FMUL certified products

Condition monitoring

Multi-stage Multi-outlet 
pumps

Branded Pump-sets with
coupled motor or diesel 
engines

Reliable product
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 APPROACH VALUE PROPOSITION CUSTOMERS

 
 

 

Projects Business 

Following are the business 
activities performed by the 
business sector:
Ÿ Pre-bid qualification
Ÿ Tendering
Ÿ Contract Review
Ÿ Project Planning
Ÿ Erection and Commissioning
Ÿ Performance Guarantee Testing
Ÿ Project handover
Ÿ Operation and maintenance

Ÿ Total pumping solution to 
customer

Ÿ Energy Efficiency and 
Lowest Life Cycle Cost 
Pumps ( LLC)

Ÿ Proven expertise in the field
Ÿ New technology for STP and 

WTP
Ÿ Cost competitiveness

Municipal 
Corporations
Rural Development 
Boards
Water Authority 
Boards
Public and Private 
Industries
Public Sector 
Undertakings such as 
NTPC, Power Grid 
etc.
Government - Hydel 
and Thermal power 
projects

Customer Service and Spares

Service: We provide proactive
commissioning support to our
customers/end users. We also 
have authorised Service centers 
(ASCs) and Authorised 
Refurbishment Centers (ARCs) 
which are extended arms of KBL 
for providing service.

Spares Business: 
Our service dealers and company 
representatives visit existing 
customers to understand the
requirements of spares

 Service: 24X7 service   
through trained service  
engineers
 Dealer network at each  
industry location- ISO   
certified dealers
 Delivery of product within  
72 hours for stock and  sale 
products
 Interchangeability
  Quick Response resulting  
in minimal downtime
  Failure analysis and   
technical support to   
ensure longer life
 Training on complaint   
analysis and diagnostics  
to mechanics and
 engineers at customers  
end

 Coal Mines
 Power Plants
 Steel Plants
 Sugar Mills
 Refineries
 Chemical and   
Process industries
 Pharmaceutical  
industries
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FUTURE 

OUTLOOK

Global scenario

The European Industrial Foundation forecasts 
the world pump market to be around $ 45 billion. 
The centrifugal pump market is around $ 26 
billion. The global pump market is estimated to 
grow at a compounded annual growth rate of 
nearly 7 percent for the period 2014-19. 

Increasing demand for water pumps is a 
consequence of massive urbanization and 
industrialization being witnessed in developing 
countries. According to the UN Medium 
Population Projections, more than 2.8 billion 
people in 48 countries will face water stress by 
2025. Of these countries, 40 are in West Asia, 
North Africa or sub-Saharan Africa. Among the 
countries likely to run short of water in the next 25 
years are Ethiopia, India, Kenya, Nigeria and 
Peru. Parts of other large countries such as 
China already face chronic water problems. 
Bahrain, Kuwait, Saudi Arabia and the United 
Arab Emirates have resorted to desalinization of 
seawater from the Gulf. Water shortage is one of 
the key factors driving the demand for water 
pumps as governments across the globe are 
pushing industries towards recycle and reuse of 
water. Therefore, water and wastewater, 
encompassing industrial and municipal 
segments together account for 33% of the world 
pump market in 2014 and is expected to 
maintain this position in the time to come. 

Rising awareness about energy efficiency norms 
and benefits are driving pump manufacturers to 
develop energy efficient products. In 2015, 
European Union introduced stricter regulations 
pertaining to the minimum efficiency values for 
the Energy-related Products (ErP) which 
consists of water pumps and motors. Electric 
motors from 7.5 kW up to 375 kW that are 
delivered within the European Union (EU) need 
to comply with efficiency class IE3 regulations. In 
the mentioned kW range and area, IE2 motors 

can only be used when driven via a frequency 
inverter.

The resurgence of economic activities in North 
America and the Asia-Pacific (APAC) augurs well 
for pump manufacturers. Developing countries 
are expected to witness the highest growth 
owing to flourishing chemicals industry. 
Manufacturers are shifting emphasis away from 
developed economies. Asia-Pacific contributes 
around 46 % of chemical sales worldwide and 
may attract significant interest with investment 
from large corporations and successful merger 
and acquisition activities in the industry. Analysis 
from Frost and Sullivan of the Global Pumps 
Market in the Chemicals Industry found that the 
market earned revenues of more than $4 billion 
in 2013 and estimates this to cross $5 billion in 
2020.

Indian Pump Industry 

The organised pump market in India in 2014 was 
10532 crores and is expected to reach 13,419 
crores in 2018 at a compounded annual growth 
rate of 5%. Major segments in the market driving 
pump demand are Agriculture, Water and 
Wastewater and Building Services industries. 
Solar driven water pump may see a good order 
flow because of government financed schemes. 

An upswing in 2015 has been predicted because 
of initiatives by the government for solving policy 
logjams. Investments in Infrastructure (Airports, 
Ports and Water and Wastewater), Cement, 
Power and Oil Refineries will boost pump 
demand in the country.

Water Resource Management 

The Government has earmarked 13100 crores 
for developing watersheds, building pumping 
stations and wastewater treatment plants to 
clean the river Ganga. The government will also 
spend 3600 crores to improve drinking supplies 
for about 20,000 villages and small towns 
affected by arsenic and fluoride contamination. 
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Water and Wastewater project segment has 
been a stable business on account of the 
planned Government spending. 

Irrigation 

The Irrigation sector will continue with its strategy 
of selective participation in projects and tenders. 
The system based approach of checks 
pertaining to bidding of projects which yielded 
good results will continue. Project risks 
identification through risk assessment process 
and actions to mitigate identified risks will ensure 
so completion of projects within the time and 
cost budgets.

Power 

Power industry may witness a recovery because 
of government initiatives in the mining industry 
and plans to revive the ailing and bankrupt 
electricity distribution companies. However, the 
business models of power distr ibution 
companies need to be robust so as to make 
them cash positive. Announcement of 5 Ultra 
Mega Power projects may provide impetus to 
the industry but not in the current year. 

The Government's thrust on nuclear power 
generation was evident in the announcement of 
new projects. KBL installed the primary and 
secondary heat transfer pumps handling liquid 
sodium at country's first 500 MW Prototype Fast 
Breeder Reactor at Kalpakkam, Tamil Nadu. 

Addition of 5000 MW to small hydro generating 
capacity in the coming five years is being 
planned. Government is planning to address the 
cost and regulatory issues through the National 
Mission on Small Hydro. 

Industry 

Industrial growth remained subdued due to 
weak global demand, feeble supply linkages, 
high import costs and sluggish investment 
activities. The slowdown was reflected in all 
segments of the economy but manufacturing 
industries suffered the most. Industries were 

affected due to policy uncertainties which 
resulted in contraction of output particularly in 
steel and mining. However, initiatives taken by 
the government for streamlining coal production 
with respect to Coal India Limited (CIL) and 
private players active in the industry provided 
impetus in mining projects across the industry. 
Industry sector continue to approach process 
industry with product combinations for 
business. KBL adopted innovative technology 
offerings such as Smart Pumping System to 
create new market space.

Building and Construction 

Investments in the infrastructure projects like 
metro rail and mixed used project development 
will provide opportunities for business growth. 
KBL continues to be the leader in the Indian fire 
market. We successfully promoted Factory 
Mutual certified and Underwriters Laboratories 
(FM/UL) listed fire pumps. We differentiated 
ourselves from other players in the market by 
offering energy efficient and sustainable space 
saving products. Value added products 
contributed 45 percent to the overall fire 
business.
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GRI Reporting 

framework 

G4 - Content 

Index

 General    Status/  External
 Standard  Disclosure Requirement Page No Omission Assurance
 Disclosures 

  Statement from the most senior decision-maker of the 
  organization (such as CEO, chair, or equivalent senior 
 G4-1 position) about the relevance of sustainability to the 
  organization and the organization's strategy for 
  addressing sustainability.

  Provide a description of key impacts, risks, and 
  opportunities

 Organizational Profile

  Report the name of the organization.

  Report the primary brands, products, and services.

  Report the location of the organization's headquarters

  Report the number of countries where the organization  
  operates, and names of countries where either the   
  organization has significant operations or that are  
  specifically relevant to the sustainability topics covered  
  in the report

  Report the nature of ownership and legal form.

  Report the markets served (including geographic 
  breakdown, sectors served, and types of customers 
  and beneficiaries).

  Report the scale of the organization, 

  a. Report the total number of employees by employment  
  contract and gender.
  b. Report the total number of permanent employees 
  by employment type and gender.
  c. Report the total workforce by employees and supervised  
  workers and by gender.
  d. Report the total workforce by region and gender.
  e. Report whether a substantial portion of the organization's  
  work is performed by workers who are legally recognized  
  as self-employed, or by individuals other than employees  
  or supervised workers, including employees and  
  supervised employees of Contractors.  
  f. Report any significant variations in employment 
  numbers (such as seasonal variations in employment 
  in the tourism or Agricultural industries).

  Report the percentage of total employees covered by 
  collective bargaining agreements.

  Describe the organization's supply chain.

  Report any significant changes during the reporting 
  period regarding the organization's size, structure, 
  ownership, or its supply chain

Strategy and Analysis

G4-2

G4-3

G4-4

G4-5

G4-6

G4-7

G4-8

G4-9

G4-10

G4-11

G4-12

G4-13

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes

Fully                  Yes
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 General    Status/  External

 Standard  Disclosure Requirement Page No Omission Assurance
 Disclosures 

 Commitments to External Initiatives

  Report whether and how the precautionary approach 
  or principle is addressed by the organization.

  List externally developed economic, environmental 
  and social charters, principles, or other initiatives to 
  which the organization subscribes or which it 
  endorses.

  List memberships of associations (such as industry 
  associations) and national or international advocacy 
  organizations.

 Identified Material Aspects and Boundaries

  a. List all entities included in the organization's consolidated  
   financial statements or equivalent documents.  
  b. Report whether any entity included in the organization's  
   consolidated financial statements or equivalent documents 
   is not covered by the report.

  a. Explain the process for defining the report content 
   and the Aspect Boundaries.
  b. Explain how the organization has implemented the 
   Reporting Principles for Defining Report Content.

  List all the material Aspects identified in the process  
  for defining report content.

  For each material Aspect, report the Aspect Boundary 
  within the organization, as follows:
   Report whether the Aspect is material within 
   the organization
    If the Aspect is not material for all entities within 
   the organization (as described in G4-17), select one 
   of the following two approaches and report 
    either:
     The list of entities or groups of entities included 
    in G4-17 for which the Aspect is not material or
     The list of entities or groups of entities included 
    in G4-17 for which the Aspects is material
   Report any specific limitation regarding the 
   Aspect Boundary within the organization

  For each material Aspect, report the Aspect 
  Boundary outside the organization, as follows:
  Report whether the Aspect is material outside of the 
  organization If the Aspect is material outside of the 
  organization, identify the entities, groups of entities 
  or elements for which the Aspect is material. 
  In addition, describe the geographical location where 
  the Aspect is material for the entities identified
  Report any specific limitation regarding the Aspect 
  Boundary outside the organization

  Report the effect of any restatements of information provided 
  in previous reports, and the reasons for such restatements.    

  Report significant changes from previous reporting 
  periods in the Scope and Aspect Boundaries.

 Stakeholder Engagement

  Provide a list of stakeholder groups engaged by 
  the organization.

  Report the basis for identification and selection of 
  stakeholders with whom to engage.

G4-14 Fully                  Yes

G4-15 Fully                  Yes

G4-16 Fully                  Yes

G4-17 Fully                  Yes

G4-18 Fully                  Yes

G4-19 Fully                  Yes

G4-20 Fully                  Yes

G4-21 Fully                  Yes

G4-22 Fully                  Yes

G4-23 Fully                  Yes

G4-24 Fully                  Yes

G4-25 Fully                  Yes
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 General    Status/  External
 Standard  Disclosure Requirement Page No Omission Assurance
 Disclosures 

  Report the organization's approach to stakeholder 
  engagement, including frequency of engagement 
  by type and by stakeholder group, and an indication 
  of whether any of the engagement was undertaken 
  specifically as part of the report preparation process.

  Report key topics and concerns that have been 
  raised through stakeholder engagement, and how 
  the organization has responded to those key topics
  and concerns, including through its reporting. 
  Report the stakeholder groups that raised each of 
  the key topics and concerns.

 Report Profile

  Reporting period (such as fiscal or calendar year) 
  for information provided.

  Date of most recent previous report (if any).

  Reporting cycle (such as annual, biennial).

  Provide the contact point for questions regarding the 
  report or its contents.

  a.  Report the 'in accordance' option the organization 
   has chosen.
  b.  Report the GRI Content Index for the chosen 
   option.
  c.  Report the reference to the External Assurance 
   Report, if the report has been externally assured. 
   (GRI recommends the use of external assurance 
   but it is not a requirement to be 'in accordance' 
   with the Guidelines.)

  a.  Report the organization's policy and current 
   practice with regard to seeking external assurance 
   for the report.
  b. If not included in the assurance report 
   accompanying the sustainability report, report 
   the scope and basis of any external assurance 
   provided.
  c.  Report the relationship between the organization 
   and the assurance providers.
  d.  Report whether the highest governance body 
   or senior executives are involved in seeking 
   assurance for the organization's sustainability 
   report.

 Disclosure of Management Approaches

 Governance

  Report the governance structure of the organization, 
  including committees of the highest governance body. 
  Identify any committees responsible for decision-
  making on economic, environmental and social 
  impacts.

  Report the process for delegating authority for 
  economic, environmental and social topics from 
  the highest governance body to senior executives 
  and other employees.

  

G4-26 Fully                  Yes

G4-27 Fully                  Yes

G4-28 Fully                  Yes

G4-29 Fully                  Yes

G4-30 Fully                  Yes

G4-31 Fully                  Yes

G4-32 Fully                  Yes

G4-33 Fully                  Yes

G4-34 Fully                  Yes

G4-35 Fully                  Yes
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 General    Status/  External
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 Disclosures 

  Report whether the organization has appointed an 
  executive-level position or positions with responsibility 
  for economic, environmental and social topics,  
  and whether post holders report directly to the  
  highest governance body.

  Report processes for consultation between stakeholders  
  and the highest governance body on economic,  
  environmental and social topics. If consultation is  
  delegated, describe to whom and any feedback processes 
  to the highest governance body.

  Report the composition of the highest governance 
  body and its committees by:
   Executive or non-executive
   Independence
   Tenure on the governance body
   Number of each individual's other significant positions 
   and commitments, and the nature of the 
   commitments
   Gender
   Membership of under-represented social groups
   Competence relating to economic, environmental 
   and social impacts
   Stakeholder representation

  Report whether the Chair of the highest governance body is 
  also an executive officer (and, if so, his or her function 
  within the organization's management and the reasons 
  for this arrangement).

  Report the nomination and selection processes for the  
  highest governance body and its committees, and the 
  criteria used for nominating and selecting 
  highest governance body members, including:
   Whether and how diversity is considered
   Whether and how independence is considered
   Whether and how expertise and experience relating 
   to economic, environmental and social topics are 
   considered
   Whether and how stakeholders (including 
   shareholders) are involved

  Report processes for the highest governance 
  body to ensure conflicts of interest are avoided and 
  managed. Report whether conflicts of interest are 
  disclosed to stakeholders, including, as a minimum:  
    Cross-board membership
    Cross-shareholding with suppliers and other 
   stakeholders
    Existence of controlling shareholder
    Related party disclosures

  Report the highest governance body's and senior 
  executives' roles in the development, approval, and 
  updating of the organization's purpose, value or 
  mission statements, strategies, policies, and goals 
  related to economic, environmental and social 
  impacts.

  Report the measures taken to develop and enhance
  the highest governance body's collective knowledge 
  of economic, environmental and social topics.
  

G4-36 Fully                  Yes

G4-37 Fully                  Yes

G4-38 Fully                  Yes

G4-39 Fully                  Yes

G4-40 Fully                  Yes

G4-41 Fully                  Yes

G4-42 Fully                  Yes

G4-43 Fully                  Yes
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  a.  Report the processes for evaluation of the highest 
   governance body's performance with respect to 
   governance of economic, environmental and social  
   Report whether such evaluation is independent  
   or not, and its frequency. Report whether such 
   evaluation is a self-assessment.
  b.  Report actions taken in response to evaluation of the  
   highest governance body's performance with respect to  
   governance of economic, environmental and social  
   topics, including, as a minimum, changes in  
   membership and organizational practice.    

  a.  Report the highest governance body's role in the 
   identification and management of economic, 
   environmental and social impacts, risks, and opportunities.
  b.  Report whether stakeholder consultation is used to 
   support the highest governance body's identification and 
   management of economic, environmental and social 
   impacts, risks, andopportuinities.   

  Report the highest governance body's role in reviewing the  
  effectiveness of the organization's risk management  
  processes for economic, environmental and social topics.  

  Report the frequency of the highest governance 
  body's review of economic, environmental and social 
  impacts, risks, and opportunities.

  Report the highest committee or position that 
  formally reviews and approves the organization's 
  sustainability report and ensures that all material 
  Aspects are covered.

  Report the process for communicating critical 
  concerns to the highest governance body.

  Report the nature and total number of critical concerns 
  that were communicated to the highest governance body 
  and the mechanism(s) used to address and resolve them.

  a.  Report the remuneration policies for the highest 
   governance body and senior executives for the below 
   types of remuneration;

    Fixed pay and variable pay
        Performance based pay
        Equity based pay
        Bonuses
        Deferred or vested shares
    Sign-on bonuses or recruitment incentive payments
    Termination payments
    Clawbacks
    Retirement benefits, including the difference between 
    benefit schemes and contribution rates for the highest 
    governance body, senior executives, and all other 
    employees
  b.   Report how performance criteria in the remuneration 
   policy related to the highest governance body's and 
   senior executives' economic, environmental and social 
   objectives. 

  Report the process for determining remuneration. Report 
  whether remuneration consultants are involved in 
  determining remuneration and whether they are independent 
  of management. Report any other relationships which the 
  remuneration consultants have with the organization.

G4-44 Fully                  Yes

G4-45 Fully                  Yes

G4-46 Fully                  Yes

G4-47 Fully                  Yes

G4-48 Fully                  Yes

G4-49 Fully                  Yes

G4-50 Fully                  Yes

G4-51 Fully                  Yes

G4-52 Partially                  Yes
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 General    Status/  External
 Standard  Disclosure Requirement Page No Omission Assurance
 Disclosures  

  Report how stakeholders' views are sought and taken into 
  account regarding remuneration, including the results of 
  votes on remuneration policies and proposals, if applicable.

  Report the ratio of the annual total compensation for the 
  organization's highest-paid individual in each country of 
  significant operations to the median annual total 
  compensation for all employees (excluding the highest-paid 
  individual) in the same country 

  Report the ratio of percentage increase in annual total 
  compensation for the organization's highest-paid individual 
  in each country of significant operations to the median 
  percentage increase in annual total compensation for 
  all employees (excluding the highest-paid individual) 
  in the same country. 

  Describe the organization's values, principles, standards 
  and norms of behaviour such as codes of conduct and 
  codes of ethics

  Report the internal and external mechanisms for seeking 
  advice on ethical and lawful behaviour, and matters related 
  to organizational integrity, such as helplines or advice lines. 

  Report the internal and external mechanisms for reporting 
  concerns about unethical or unlawful behaviour, and matters
  related to organizational integrity, such as escalation through 
  line management, whistle blowing mechanisms or hotlines. 

 Economic Performance

  Direct economic value generated and distributed

  Financial implications and other risks and opportunities for 
  the organization's activities due to climate change

  Coverage of the organization's defined benefit plan 
  obligations

  Financial assistance received from government

  Ratios of standard entry level wage by gender compared 
  to local minimum wage at significant locations of operation

  Proportion of senior management hired from the local 
  community at significant locations of operation

  Development and impact of infrastructure investments and 
  services supported

  Significant indirect economic impacts, including the 
  extent of impacts

  Proportion of spending on local suppliers at significant 
  locations of operation

 Environment Performance

  Materials used by weight or volume

  Percentage of materials used that are recycled input materials

  Energy consumption within the organization

  Energy consumption outside of the organization

  Energy intensity

  Reduction of energy consumption

  Reductions in energy requirements of products and services

  Total water withdrawal by source

G4-53
Not Reported

Yes(Data Not 
avialble)

G4-54
Not Reported

Yes(Data Not 
avialble)

G4-55
Not Reported

Yes(Data Not 
avialble)

G4-56 Fully                  Yes

G4-57 Fully                  Yes

G4-58 Fully                  Yes

G4-EC1 Fully                  th95  Annual Report 

G4-EC2 Fully                     No

G4-EC3 Fully                   

G4-EC4

G4-EC5

G4-EC6

G4-EC7

G4-EC8

G4-EC9 Partially

G4-EN1 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN2 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN3 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN4 Partially Yes

G4-EN5 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN6 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN7 Partially Yes

G4-EN8 Fully                  Yes
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 General    Status/  External
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  Water sources significantly affected by withdrawal of water

  Percentage and total volume of water recycled and reused

  Operational sites owned, leased, managed in, or adjacent 
  to, protected areas and areas of high biodiversity value 
  outside protected areas

  Description of significant impacts of activities, products, 
  and services on biodiversity in protected areas and areas 
  of high biodiversity value outside protected areas

  Habitats protected or restored

  Total number of IUCN Red List species and national 
  conservation list species with habitats in areas affected 
  by operations, by level of extinction risk

  Direct greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions (Scope 1)

  Energy indirect greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions (Scope 2)

  Other indirect greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions (Scope 3)

  Greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions intensity

  Reduction of greenhouse gas (GHG) emissions

  Emissions of ozone-depleting substances (ODS)

  NOX, SOX, and other significant air emissions

  Total water discharge by quality and destination

  Total weight of waste by type and disposal method

  Total number and volume of significant spills

  Weight of transported, imported, exported, or treated 
  waste deemed hazardous under the terms of the Basel 
  Convention Annex I, II, III, and VIII, and percentage of 
  transported waste shipped internationally

  Identity, size, protected status, and biodiversity value 
  of water bodies and related habitats significantly affected 
  by the organization's discharges of water and runoff

  Extent of impact mitigation of environmental impacts of 
  products and services

  Percentage of products sold and their packaging materials 
  that are reclaimed by category

  Monetary value of significant fines and total number of 
  non-monetary sanctions for non-compliance with 
  environmental laws and regulations

  Significant environmental impacts of transporting products 
  and other goods and materials for the organization's 
  operations, and transporting members of the workforce

  Total environmental protection expenditures and investments 
  by type

  Percentage of new suppliers that were screened using 
  environmental criteria

  Significant actual and potential negative environmental 
  impacts in the supply chain and actions taken

  Number of grievances about environmental impacts filed, 
  addressed, and resolved through formal grievance 
  mechanisms

G4-EN9 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN10 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN11 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN12 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN13 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN14 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN15 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN16 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN17 Not Reported
Data not 
available                  

Yes

G4-EN18 Partially Yes

G4-EN19 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN20 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN21 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN22 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN23 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN24 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN25 Partially Yes

G4-EN26 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN27 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN28 Partially Yes

G4-EN29 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN30 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN31 Yes
Not Reported

Data not 
available                   

G4-EN32 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN33 Fully                  Yes

G4-EN34 Fully                  Yes
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 General    Status/  External
 Standard  Disclosure Requirement Page No Omission Assurance
 Disclosures   

 Social Performance -Labour Practices

  Total number and rates of new employee hires and 
  employee turnover by age group, gender and region
  a.  Report the total number and rate of new employee 
   hires during the reporting period, by age group, gender 
   and region. 
  b.  Report the total number and rate of employee turnover 
   during the reporting period, by age group, gender and 
   region

  Benefits provided to full-time employees that are not 
  provided to temporary or part-time employees, by 
  significant locations of operation

  Return to work and retention rates after parental leave, 
  by gender:
  a.  Report the total number of employees that were entitled 
   to parental leave, by gender. 
  b.  Report the total number of employees that took parental 
   leave, by gender. 
  c.  Report the total number of employees who returned to 
   work after parental leave ended, by gender. 
  d.  Report the total number of employees who returned to 
   work after parental leave ended who were still employed 
   twelve months after their return to work, by gender. 
  e.  Report the return to work and retention rates of 
   employees who took parental leave, by gender.

  Minimum notice periods regarding operational changes, 
  including whether these are specified in collective 
  agreements 

  Percentage of total workforce represented in formal joint 
  management-worker health and safety committees that 
  help monitor and advice on occupational health and 
  safety programs
  a.  Report the level at which each formal joint 
   management-worker health and safety committee 
   typically operates within the organization. 
  b.  Report the percentage of the total workforce represented 
   in formal joint management-worker health and safety 
   committees

  Type of injury and rates of injury, occupational diseases, 
  lost days, and absenteeism, and total number of 
  work-related fatalities by region and by gender

  Workers with high incidence or high risk of diseases related 
  to their occupation

  Health and safety topics covered in formal agreements 
  with trade unions
  a. Report whether formal agreements(either local or global) 
   with trade unions cover health and safety
  b.  If yes, report the extent, as a percentage, to which 
   various health and safety topics are covered by these 
   agreements

  Average hours of training per year per employee by gender, 
  and by employee category

  Programs for skills management and lifelong learning that 
  support the continued employability of employees and 
  

G4-LA1 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA2 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA3 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA4 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA5 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA6 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA7 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA8 Partially Yes

G4-LA9 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA10 Fully                  Yes
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 General    Status/  External
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   assist them in managing career endings
  a.  Report on the type and scope of programs implemented 
   and assistance provided to upgrade employee skills. 
  b.  Report on the transition assistance programs provided 
   to facilitate continued employability and the management 
   of career endings resulting from retirement or termination 
   of employment

  Percentage of employees receiving regular performance 
  and career development reviews, by gender and by 
  employee category

  Composition of governance bodies and breakdown of 
  employees per employee category according to gender, 
  age group, minority group membership, and other 
  indicators of diversity

  Ratio of basic salary and remuneration of women to men 
  by employee category, by significant locations of operation

  Percentage of new suppliers that were screened using 
  labour practices criteria

  Significant actual and potential negative impacts for labour 
  practices in supply chain and actions taken
  a.  Report the number of suppliers subject to impact 
   assessments for labour practices
  b.  Report the number of suppliers identified as having 
   significant actual and potential negative impacts for 
   labour practices
  c.  Report the significant actual and potential negative 
   impacts for labour practices identified in the supply chain.
  d.  Report the percentage of suppliers identified as having 
   significant actual and potential negative impacts for 
   labour practices with which improvements were agreed 
   upon as a result of assessment.
  e.  Report the percentage of suppliers identified as having 
   significant actual and potential negative impacts for 
   labour practices with which relationships were 
   terminated as a result of assessment, and why

  Number of grievances about labour practices filed, 
  addressed, and resolved through formal grievance 
  mechanisms.
  a.  Report the total number of grievances about labour
   practices filed through formal grievance mechanisms 
   during the reporting period. 
  b.  Of the identified grievances, report how many were: 
   Addressed during the reporting period/Resolved during 
   the reporting period 
  c.  Report the total number of grievances about labour 
   practices filed prior to the reporting period that were 
   resolved during the reporting period.

 Social-Human Rights

  Total number and percentage of significant investment 
  agreements and contracts that include human rights clauses 
  or that underwent human rights screening
  a.  Report the total number and percentage of significant 
   investment agreements and contracts that include 
   human rights clauses or that underwent human rights 
   screening
  b.  Report the definition of 'significant investment 
   agreements' used by the organization.

G4-LA11 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA12 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA13 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA14 YesPartially

G4-LA16 Fully                  Yes

G4-LA15 Fully                  Yes

G4-HR1 Fully                  Yes
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  Total hours of employee training on human rights policies 
  or procedures concerning aspects of human rights that are 
  relevant to operations, including the percentage of 
  employees trained

  Total number of incidents of discrimination and corrective 
  actions taken
  a.  Report the total number of incidents of discrimination 
   during the reporting period. 
  b.  Report the status of the incidents and the actions taken 
   with reference to the following: 
  - Incident reviewed by the organization 
  - Remediation plans being implemented 
  - Remediation plans have been implemented and results 
   reviewed  through routine internal management review 
   processes 
  - Incident no longer subject to action 

  Operations and suppliers identified in which the right to 
  exercise freedom of association and collective bargaining 
  may be violated or at significant risk, and measures taken 
  to support these rights

  Operations and suppliers identified as having significant 
  risk for incidents of child labour, and measures taken to 
  contribute to the effective abolition of child labour

  Operations and suppliers considered to have significant 
  risk for incidents of forced or compulsory labour either in 
  terms of and measures taken by the organization in the 
  reporting period intended to contribute to the elimination 
  of all forms of forced or compulsory labour

  Percentage of security personnel trained in the 
  organization's human rights policies or procedures that 
  are relevant to operations

  Total number of incidents of violations involving rights 
  of indigenous peoples and actions taken

  Total number and percentage of operations that have been 
  subject to human rights reviews or impact assessments

  Percentage of new suppliers that were screened using 
  human rights criteria

  Significant actual and potential negative human rights 
  impacts in the supply chain and actions taken
  a.  Report the number of suppliers subject to human rights 
   impact assessments.
  b.  Report the number of suppliers identified as having 
   significant actual and potential negative human 
   rights impacts.
  c.  Report the significant actual and potential negative 
   human rights impacts identified in the supply chain
  d.  Report the percentage of suppliers identified as having 
   significant actual and potential negative human rights 
   impacts with which improvements were agreed upon 
   as a result of assessment.
  e.  Report the percentage of suppliers identified as having 
   significant actual and potential negative human rights 
   impacts with which relationships were terminated as 
   a result of assessment, and why.

  

G4-HR2 Fully                  Yes

G4-HR3 Fully                  Yes

G4-HR4 Yes
Not Reported

Data not 
available                   

G4-HR5 Fully                  Yes

G4-HR6 Fully                  Yes

G4-HR7 Fully                  Yes

G4-HR8 Fully                  Yes

G4-HR9 Fully                  Yes

G4-HR10 Fully                  Yes

G4-HR11 Fully                  Yes
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  Number of grievances about human rights impacts filed, 
  addressed, and resolved through formal grievance 
  mechanisms

 Social-Society

  Percentage of operations with implemented local community 
  engagement, impact assessments, and development 
  programs 

  a.   Social impact assessments, including gender impact 
   assessments, based on participatory processes 
  b.   Environmental impact assessments and ongoing 
   monitoring 
  c.  Public disclosure of results of environmental and 
   social impact assessments 
  d.  Local community development programs based on 
   local communities' needs 
  e.  Stakeholder engagement plans based on stakeholder 
   mapping 
  f.  Broad based local community consultation committees 
   and processes that include vulnerable groups 
  g.  Works councils, occupational health and safety 
   committees and other employee representation bodies 
   to deal with impacts 
  h.  Formal local community grievance processes 

  Operations with significant actual and potential negative 
  impacts on local communities 

  Total number and percentage of operations assessed for 
  risks related to corruption and the significant risks identified 

  Communication and training on anti-corruption policies 
  and procedures

  Confirmed incidents of corruption and actions taken 

  Total value of political contributions by country and 
  recipient/beneficiary 
  a.  Report the total monetary value of financial and 
   in-kind political contributions made directly and 
   indirectly by the organization by country and 
   recipient/beneficiary. 
  b.  Report how the monetary value of in-kind contributions 
   was estimated, if applicable.

  Total number of legal actions for anti-competitive behaviour, 
  anti-trust, and monopoly practices and their outcomes of 
  completed legal actions, including any decisions 
  or judgments

  Monetary value of significant fines and total number of 
  non-monetary sanctions for noncompliance with laws 
  and regulations.

  Percentage of new suppliers that were screened using 
  criteria for impacts on society 

  Significant actual and potential negative impacts on society 
  in the supply chain and actions taken 
  a.  Report the number of suppliers subject to assessments 
   for impacts on society. 
  b.  Report the number of suppliers identified as having 
   significant actual and potential negative impacts 
   on society. 
  c.  Report the significant actual and potential negative 
   impacts on society identified in the supply chain. 

G4-HR12 Fully                  Yes

G4-SO1 Fully                  Yes

G4-SO2 Fully                  Yes

G4-SO3 Fully                  Yes

G4-SO4 Fully                  Yes

G4-SO5 Fully                  Yes

G4-SO6 Fully                  Yes

G4-SO7 Fully                  Yes

G4-SO8 Fully                  Yes

G4-SO9 Fully                  Yes

G4-SO10 Partially Yes
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  d.  Report the percentage of suppliers identified as having 
   significant actual and potential negative impacts on 
   society with which improvements were agreed upon 
   as a result of assessment. 
  e.  Report the percentage of suppliers identified as having 
   significant actual and potential negative impacts on 
   society with which relationships were terminated as a 
   result of assessment, and why.

  Number of grievances about impacts on society filed, 
  addressed, and resolved through formal grievance 
  mechanisms 

 Social-Product Responsibility 

  Percentage of significant product and service categories 
  for which health and safety impacts are assessed for 
  improvement

  Total number of incidents of non-compliance with 
  regulations and voluntary codes concerning the health 
  and safety impacts of products and services during their 
  life cycle, by type of outcomes

  Type of product and service information required by the 
  organization's procedures for product and service 
  information and labelling, and percentage of significant 
  product and service categories subject to such information 
  requirements

  Total number of incidents of non-compliance with 
  regulations and voluntary codes concerning product 
  and service information and labelling, by type of outcomes

  Results of surveys measuring customer satisfaction

  Sale of banned or disputed products

  Total number of incidents of non-compliance with 
  regulations and voluntary codes concerning marketing 
  communications, including advertising, promotion, and 
  sponsorship, by type of outcomes

  Total number of substantiated complaints regarding 
  breaches of customer privacy and losses of customer data

  Monetary value of significant fines for non-compliance with 
  laws and regulations concerning the provision and use of 
  products and services

G4-SO11 Fully                  Yes

G4-PR1 Fully                  Yes

G4-PR2 Fully                  Yes

G4-PR3 Fully                  Yes

G4-PR4 Fully                  Yes

G4-PR5 Fully                  Yes

G4-PR6 Fully                  Yes

G4-PR7 Fully                  Yes

G4-PR8 Fully                  Yes

G4-PR9 Fully                  Yes
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National Voluntary Guidelines alignment with Sustainability report

 Sr. No Principle Core Elements KBL Sustainability  Page no.
    Report 13-14

Businesses should develop governance structures, 
procedures and practices that ensure ethical conduct at all 
levels; and promote the adoption of this principle across its 
value chain

Businesses should communicate transparently and assure 
access to information about their decisions that impact 
relevant stakeholders

Businesses should not engage in practices that are abusive, 
corrupt, or anti-competition

Businesses should truthfully discharge their responsibility on 
financial and other mandatory disclosures.

Businesses should report on the status of their adoption of 
these Guidelines as suggested in the reporting framework in 
this document.

Businesses should avoid complicity with the actions of any 
third party that violates any of the principles contained in 
these Guidelines

Businesses should assure safety and optimal resource use 
over the life-cycle of the product - from design to disposal - 
and ensure that everyone connected with it- designers, 
producers, value chain members, customers and recyclers 
are aware of their responsibilities.

Businesses should raise the consumer's awareness of their 
rights through education, product labelling, appropriate and 
helpful marketing communication, full details of contents and 
composition and promotion of safe usage and disposal of 
their products and services.

In designing the product, businesses should ensure that the 
manufacturing processes and technologies required to 
produce it are resource efficient and sustainable.

Businesses should regularly review and improve upon the 
process of new technology development, deployment and 
commercialization, incorporating social, ethical, and 
environmental considerations

Businesses should recognize and respect the rights of people 
who may be owners of traditional knowledge, and other forms 
of intellectual property

Businesses should recognize that over-consumption results 
in unsustainable exploitation of our planet's resources, and 
should therefore promote sustainable consumption, including 
recycling of resources.

Businesses should respect the right to freedom of 
association, participation, collective bargaining, and provide 
access to appropriate grievance redressal mechanisms.

Businesses should provide and maintain equal opportunities 
at the time of recruitment as well as during the course of 
employment irrespective of caste, creed, gender, race, 
religion, disability or sexual orientation.

Businesses should not use child labour, forced labour or any 
form of involuntary labour, paid or unpaid.

Businesses should take cognizance of the work-life balance 
of its employees, especially that of women.

Governance Structure, 
Society and Human Rights 

Stakeholder Engagement

Prevention of corruption, 
Whistle Blower Policy, 
Code of Ethics

Annual Report

Society and Human Rights

Product Responsibility

Marketing and 
Communication.

Product Responsibility 

Customer Interaction

Product Responsibility
Company uses 38% of 
energy from renewable 
resources

Company uses 38% of 
energy from renewable 
resources

Human Rights, Society 
Engagement

Environment performance

Support to Freedom of 
Association and Collective 
Bargaining, Whistle blower 
policy

Workforce Diversity, 
Discrimination

Child labour, Forced and 
Compulsory Labour

NVG not mandatory to 
KBL, Sustainability report 
provides cross linkages 
with NVG 

21, 46, 48

Labour Practices and 
Decent Work Environment

17

46, 48, 

79, 81

46, 48, 

50

50

48

48

32-48

32

40

40

46-48

40
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Businesses should provide facilities for the wellbeing of its 
employees including those with special needs. They should 
ensure timely payment of fair living wages to meet basic 
needs and economic security of the employees.

Businesses should provide a workplace environment that is 
safe, hygienic human, and which upholds the dignity of the 
employees. Business should communicate this provision to 
their employees and train them on a regularbasis.

Businesses should ensure continuous skill and competence 
upgrading of all employees by providing access to necessary 
learning opportunities, on an equal and non-discriminatory 
basis. They should promote employee morale and career 
development through enlightened human resource 
interventions.

Businesses should create systems and practices to ensure a 
harassment free workplace where employees feel safe and 
secure in discharging their responsibilities.

Businesses should systematically identify their stakeholders, 
understand their concerns, define purpose and scope of 
engagement, and commit to engaging with them

Businesses should acknowledge, assume responsibility and 
be transparent about the impact of their policies, decisions, 
product & services and associated operations on the 
stakeholders

Businesses should give special attention to stakeholders in 
areas that are underdeveloped.

Businesses should resolve differences with stakeholders in a 
just, fair and equitable manner

Businesses should understand the human rights content of 
the Constitution of India, national laws and policies and the 
content of International Bill of Human Rights. Businesses 
should appreciate that human rights are inherent, universal, 
indivisible and interdependent in nature

Businesses should integrate respect for human rights in 
management systems, in particular through assessing and 
managing human rights impacts of operations, and ensuring 
all individuals impacted by the business have access to 
grievance mechanisms.

Businesses should recognize and respect the human rights of 
all relevant stakeholders and groups within and beyond the 
workplace, including that of communities, consumers and 
vulnerable and marginalized groups.

Businesses should, within their sphere of influence, promote 
the awareness and realization of human rights across their 
value chain

Businesses should not be complicit with human rights abuses 
by a third party.

Businesses should utilize natural and manmade resources in 
an optimal and responsible manner and ensure the 
sustainability of resources by reducing, reusing, recycling 
and managing waste

Businesses should take measures to check and prevent 
pollution. They should assess the environmental damage and 
bear the cost of pollution abatement with due regard to public 
interest.

Businesses should ensure that benefits arising out of access 
and commercialization of biological and other natural 
resources and associated traditional knowledge are shared 
equitably.

41Benefits to Employees

Health and Safety

Training

Employee Engagement, 
Labour Practices and 
Decent Work Environment, 
Human rights

Major Stakeholder groups 
engaged by the organization

Stakeholder Engagement 
section

Society Engagement

Stakeholder Engagement

Human rights

Human rights

Human rights

Human rights

Human rights

Environmental Performance  

Emissions an initiatives

Initiatives to reduce 
greenhouse gas emissions 
and reductions achieved.

Business should 
respect, protect, and 
make efforts to 
restore the 
environment

6

42-43

44

40, 46

17

17

17

17

46

46

46

46

46

32-39

32-39

32-39
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Businesses should continuously seek to improve their 
environmental performance by adopting cleaner production 
methods, promoting use of energy efficient and environment 
friendly technologies and use of renewable energy

Businesses should develop Environment Management 
Systems (EMS) and contingency plans and processes that 
help them in preventing, mitigating and controlling 
environmental damages and disasters, which may be caused 
due to their operations or that of a member of its value chain

Businesses should report their environmental performance, 
including the assessment of potential environmental risks 
associated with their operations, to the stakeholders in a fair 
and transparent manner.

Businesses should proactively persuade and support its value 
chain to adopt this principle

Businesses, while pursuing policy advocacy, must ensure 
that their advocacy positions are consistent with the 
Principles and Core Elements contained in these Guidelines.

To the extent possible, businesses should utilize the trade and 
industry chambers and associations and other such 
collective platforms to undertake such policy advocacy

Businesses should understand their impact on social and 
economic development, and respond through appropriate 
action to minimise the negative impacts.

Businesses should innovate and invest in products, 
technologies and processes that promote the wellbeing of 
society.

Businesses should make efforts to complement and support 
the development priorities at local and national levels, and 
assure appropriate resettlement and rehabilitation of 
communities who have been displaced owing to their 
business operations. 

Businesses operating in regions that are underdeveloped 
should be especially sensitive to local concerns.

Businesses, while serving the needs of their customers, 
should take into account the overall well-being of the 
customers and that of society.

Businesses should ensure that they do not restrict the 
freedom of choice and free competition in any manner while 
designing, promoting and selling their products.

Businesses should disclose all information truthfully and 
factually, through labelling and other means, including the 
risks to the individual, to society and to the planet from the use 
of the products, so that the customers can exercise their 
freedom to consume in a responsible manner. Where 
required, businesses should also educate their customers on 
the safe and responsible usage of their products and services

Businesses should promote and advertise their products in 
ways that do not mislead or confuse the consumers or violate 
any of the principles in these Guidelines.

Businesses should exercise due care and caution while 
providing goods and services that result in over exploitation of 
natural resources or lead to excessive conspicuous 
consumption. 

Businesses should provide adequate grievance handling 
mechanisms to address customer concerns and feedback.

Management: EMS

Environmental 
Performance

Sustainability reports

Stakeholder engagement 

Memberships with 
associations and/or 
national/international 
advocacy organizations

Memberships with 
associations and/or 
national/international 
advocacy organizations

Social engagement

Company has developed 
products like Solar 
pumping system, Mobile 
pump controller

Social engagement

Not applicable

Businesses, when 
engaged in 
influencing public 
and regulatory 
policy, should do so 
in a responsible 
manner

Businesses should 
support inclusive 
growth and
equitable 
development

7

8

Businesses should 
engage with and 
provide value to 
their customers and 
consumers in a 
responsible manner

9

Customers

Human rights and 

Society 

Labelling of product 

and service

Marketing and 

communication

Environment 

Performance

Customer Engagement

32-39

32-39

17

14

14

17-19

17-19

17-19, 50

46, 48

50

50

32

17-19, 50



82



83



84



For questions regarding the report or its content, please contact
 

Dr. Joydeep Chatterjee
General Manager-Corporate Quality Assurance

Email-joydeep.chatterjee@kbl.co.in

This report is printed on recyclable paper.

mailto:Email-joydeep.chatterjee@kbl.co.in


KIRLOSKAR BROTHERS LIMITED
A Kirloskar Group Company

Registered Office : Udyog Bhavan, Tilak Road, Pune 411002. Tel : +91(20) 24440770. 
Fax : +91 (20) 24440156, 24440816.

Global Headquarters: “Yamuna”, S. No. 98(3-7), Baner, Pune - 411045, India,
Phone:  +91(20) - 27214444

e-mail: kblin@kbl.co.in | website: www.kirloskarpumps.com

Pumps | Valves | Hydro Turbines | Turnkey Projects

| Water Resource Management | Irrigation | Power | Industry | Oil & Gas |  

| Marine & Defense | Building & Construction| Distribution | Valves | Customer |  

| Service & Spares | 


	Page 1
	Page 2
	Page 3
	Page 4
	Page 5
	Page 6
	Page 7
	Page 8
	Page 9
	Page 10
	Page 11
	Page 12
	Page 13
	Page 14
	Page 15
	Page 16
	Page 17
	Page 18
	Page 19
	Page 20
	Page 21
	Page 22
	Page 23
	Page 24
	Page 25
	Page 26
	Page 27
	Page 28
	Page 29
	Page 30
	Page 31
	Page 32
	Page 33
	Page 34
	Page 35
	Page 36
	Page 37
	Page 38
	Page 39
	Page 40
	Page 41
	Page 42
	Page 43
	Page 44
	Page 45
	Page 46
	Page 47
	Page 48
	Page 49
	Page 50
	Page 51
	Page 52
	Page 53
	Page 54
	Page 55
	Page 56
	Page 57
	Page 58
	Page 59
	Page 60
	Page 61
	Page 62
	Page 63
	Page 64
	Page 65
	Page 66
	Page 67
	Page 68
	Page 69
	Page 70
	Page 71
	Page 72
	Page 73
	Page 74
	Page 75
	Page 76
	Page 77
	Page 78
	Page 79
	Page 80
	Page 81
	Page 82
	Page 83
	Page 84
	Page 85
	Page 86

